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The House met at 1:30 p.m.
PRAYERS
ROUTINE PROCEEDINGS

PRESENTING REPORTS BY
STANDING AND SPECIAL COMMITTEES

Committee of Supply

Mr. Conrad Santos (Chairperson): Mr.
Speaker, the Committee of Supply has
considered certain resolutions, directs me to
report progress and asks leave to sit again.

I move, seconded by the Member for Selkirk
(Mr. Dewar), that the report of the Committee be
received.

Motion agreed to.
TABLING OF REPORTS

Hon. Becky Barrett (Minister charged with
the administration of The Manitoba Public
Insurance Corporation Act): Mr. Speaker, I
am pleased to rise today to table the following
report: the Annual Report for the Year 1999 for
Manitoba Public Insurance Corporation.

Hon. Greg Selinger (Minister of Finance): Mr.
Speaker, | am pleased to table today the 1999
Annual Report of the Crown Corporations
Council and the March 31, 1999, Provincial
Auditor's Audit of the Public Accounts.

Introduction of Guests

Mr. Speaker: Prior to Oral Questions, may I
draw the attention of all honourable members to
the gallery where we have with us today 45
retired Hydro employees under the direction of
Mr. Kirk Gillespie. This group is located in the
constituency of the Honourable Member for
Selkirk (Mr. Dewar).

Also in the gallery we have, from Major
Pratt School, 14 Grade 9 students under the

direction of Mr. Mike Rolling. This school is
located in the constituency of the Honourable
Member for Russell (Mr. Derkach).

Also, from Beaver Creek School, 23
kindergarten to Grade 11 students under the
direction of Mrs. Cindy Cannon. This school is
located in the constituency of the Honourable
Member for Turtle Mountain (Mr. Tweed).

On behalf of all honourable members, I
welcome you here today.

ORAL QUESTION PERIOD

First Nations Casinos
Community Support

Mrs. Bonnie Mitchelson (Interim Leader of
the Official Opposition): Mr. Speaker, my
question is for the First Minister. In the
Government's rush to fast-track First Nations
casinos that will double the gambling in the
province of Manitoba, the Premier has given
First Nations communities and indeed all
Manitobans mixed messages about what the
requirements are for a non-aboriginal
community's support before a casino can
proceed. The Government-appointed selection
committee of Mr. Freedman and Mr. Nadeau
yesterday made it clear, after a long-awaited
news conference, that indeed support for
communities like Headingley and Brandon is not
necessary to proceed, yet the First Minister has
said that it is necessary.

*(13:35)

My question for the First Minister is: Who
are Manitobans to believe, who is telling the
truth and how can the people of Headingley or
Brandon or any other Manitoban trust the flip-
flops that this government and this First Minister
have made?

Hon. Gary Doer (Premier): It is obvious the
Member opposite has still not read the report
from the independent commission. I believe on
page 20 of the report they filed, and was made
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public within 24 hours on May 31, it says quite
clearly that the matters were reviewed in
accordance with the RFP in terms of the casinos
that must be located on reserve lands. They said,
and I quote: the mechanism to convert is
complex. It involves various levels of
government. It may involve public hearings and
will require negotiation and completion of
municipal development and service agreements
as part of the process.

It is clearly dealt with as one of the
conditions on page 20.

Mrs. Mitchelson: This is a very serious issue
for Manitobans, and I think this First Minister
and this government have confused and have on
the one hand said one thing and on another hand
said another. It is not clear to Manitobans
exactly what the position of this government is.
Rolling River Chief Morris Shannacappo is now
threatening legal action against the Government
because it keeps changing its mind. It is clear
that the Government is making this up as it goes
along. It did not think it through, it did not have
a plan, and now they are caught in a situation
where they have created chaos among
Manitobans, and certainly no one has clear
answers from this government.

Legislation

Mrs. Bonnie Mitchelson (Interim Leader of
the Official Opposition): The selection
committee, on page 26, Mr. Speaker. said, and I
quote: The Government of Manitoba may wish
to consider amendments to the existing
legislation to ensure that the implementation of
the successful proposals is facilitated wherever
possible and also to give legislative sanction to
the comprehensive  agreements concept,
including the consequences of non-compliance
with such agreement. Hopefully, by introducing
legislation, Manitobans will clearly understand
what the Government's position is and where it
stands.

Will the First Minister commit today to
introducing legislation?

Hon. Gary Doer (Premier): On Monday when
the Member opposite raised some questions
about the technical participation of people, she

had obviously not read the report. She had not
read page 26; she has obviously not read page
20. I would point out, on the RFP proposal call
prepared by the Government, the selection
committee is prepared to entertain proposals for
facilities located on land being negotiated under
the Treaty Land Entitlement. It is recognized
that this process requires comprehensive
approvals at local. municipal, provincial and
federal levels, depending on the land selected,
very clear rules, Mr. Speaker.

Mrs. Mitchelson: Well, Mr. Speaker, the
question was very direct, and the First Minister
did not answer the question. Manitobans want to
know. It is interesting to see that he quotes
selectively from whatever page seems to suit his
mood of the day. because obviously this
government's position on this issue has changed
on a daily basis. There is chaos throughout
Manitoba—

Some Honourable Members: Oh. oh.
Mr. Speaker: Order.

Mrs. Mitchelson: Thank you. Mr. Speaker. It is
obviously evident that the First Minister and his
government have created chaos. They have
created confusion among Manitobans. both the
First Nations communities and other
communities throughout our province.

*(13:40)

My question is very direct and is very
simple. Will he, or will he not, pass legislation
and make sure that that legislation is in place
before there is any expansion of gambling in
Manitoba?

Mr. Doer: Mr. Speaker, there were allegations
on Monday and over the weekend about, quote,
political interference in the process. I think it is
important to recognize that, in response to media
questions about political interference at the press
conference yesterday, from our perspective, Mr.
Freedman says, neither of us would have
participated if there was any political
interference. The Government did not have to
create an independent selection process. They
could have negotiated directly with the AMC.
Instead, they developed a more complicated and
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ultimately a more fair process, which is reflected
in the report which I have quoted from—

Some Honourable Members: Oh, oh.
Mr. Speaker: Order.

Mr. Doer: —and the Member opposite quotes
page 26. It is reflected in the quote: The
Government of Manitoba will undoubtedly
consider the views of the public, as well as the
views of the proponents and other stakeholders.
It is right in the recommendations to the
Government.

When asked by reporters—I believe it was on
April 29 when members opposite were asking us
to politically interfere in the selection of West
St. Paul-I ultimately said to the media, and to
members in this Chamber, that we would not
interfere with the independent process, a fact that
was confirmed yesterday by Mr. Freedman. I
further said that we, ultimately the Cabinet and
the Government, would be responsible, and we
accepted that as part of the conditions. Thirdly,
in answer to the question the Member posed, the
Minister responsible yesterday answered the
questions. It says we may wish to consider
amendments. That is a recommendation made to
us. "Consider" means that we are considering
those recommendations, and we will respond
accordingly.

First Nations Casinos
Revenue Sharing Formula

Mr. Glen Cummings (Ste. Rose): Mr. Speaker,
when this NDP Government entered into the
discussions to double gaming in this province,
the intent appeared to be to encourage economic
opportunity and growth.

My question is for the minister responsible
for gambling. Does he support the formula that
is recommended for revenue sharing?

Hon. Ron Lemieux (Minister charged with
the administration of The Gaming Control
Act): Mr. Speaker, I am certainly not the
minister for gambling. I am the Minister of
Consumer and Corporate Affairs responsible for
the Manitoba Gaming Control Commission, not
the minister for gambling.

Mr. Cummings: Mr. Speaker, I cannot help but
be disappointed, on behalf of the people I am
elected to represent, in that kind of avoidance of
a question. This is an economic question for the
people that I represent—

Mr. Speaker: Order.
Point of Order

Hon. Gord Mackintosh (Government House
Leader): Mr. Speaker, the questioner is dealing
with a supplementary question, I understand, and
Beauchesne's Citation 410 says supplementary
questions require no preamble. 1 heard the
Member continue quite a long preamble.
Presumably, he is getting to a question.

Mr. Speaker, if you could raise that with the
Member and direct him to pay attention to the
rules. Thank you.

Mr. Speaker: The Honourable Official
Opposition House Leader, on the same point of
order.

Mr. Marcel Laurendeau (Opposition House
Leader): Mr. Speaker, the Honourable Member
was just referring to the quote made by the
Honourable Minister. His question was clearly
made to a minister responsible for, and be it
gambling, be it gaming, be it whatever you want
to call it, it is gambling, and it could be the same
if we were posing a question to the Minister of
Agriculture. We could say the minister
responsible for farming. We could say the
minister responsible for the fish in this province.
So the Honourable Member, if he does not want
to answer the question, just does not have to rise.
He has that right.

* (13:45)

Mr. Speaker: The Honourable Member does
have a point of order. Beauchesne's Citation
409(2) advises that a supplementary question
should not require a preamble.

* % %

Mr. Speaker: 1 would ask the Honourable
Member to please put his question.

Mr. Cummings: Mr. Speaker, I will choose my
words very carefully. I direct my question to the
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First Minister (Mr. Doer). Does he support the
revenue sharing of 27.5 percent to go to other
First Nations who are not directly involved?

Mr. Lemieux: The Government of Manitoba
and First Nations are very pleased to be walking
down the same path and be working very, very
closely in a co-operative manner with regard to
this difficult issue.

There is a formula that was put forward by
the AMC with regard to sharing with First
Nations people. It should be known, as well as
most Manitobans know, that First Nations
people are willing to share with each other in a
very, very equitable way and are very pleased in
many, many other forms, not just gaming, to
have been able to share with one another.
Certainly, with regard to economics and
certainly job creation and so on, they are hoping
that this will be just another avenue and way
they can share with each other.

Mr. Cummings: Mr. Speaker, this is a very.
very serious issue for some of the most
disadvantaged people in this province. Does this
First Minister support that the smaller portion.
27 percent. will be redistributed to the balance of
the First Nations not participating in the
gambling and casino construction, or would he
consider revising that formula?

Hon. Gary Doer (Premier): I know this is a
novel concept to members opposite, but we—

Some Honourable Members: Oh, oh.
Mr. Speaker: Order.

Mr. Doer: Thank you, Mr. Speaker. We
decided, and Mr. Freedman confirms, to proceed
on a process that worked with mutual respect
with First Nations people to implement the
Bostrom report. In other words, we worked
together in a co-operative way with the First
Nations before the selection process was begun
to develop an equitable sharing arrangement, and
we believe, at the end of the day, the most
important part of it will be more Aboriginal
people hired, trained and working in Manitoba.

First Nations Casinos
Revenue Sharing Formula

Mr. Darren Praznik (Lac du Bonnet): Mr.
Speaker; my question is to the First Minister,

who is ultimately responsible for gaming in this
province. | would like to ask him, in the spirit of
sharing among First Nations communities, an
equitable sharing: Will he confirm to First
Nations people who are being kept out of the
loop, will he confirm to the people of Manitoba
that in fact the reason why 70 percent is required
for the host communities is that the management
contracts take a full 30 percent of the take, more
than provided for community sharing?

Hon. Ron Lemieux (Minister charged with
the administration of The Gaming Control
Act): No, first of all, Mr. Speaker. And,
secondly. | would just like to point out, with
regard to sharing, the selection committee stated
in the RFP on page 9 that the selection
committee  will favour those proposed
developments that will provide a catalyst for
economic  development, jobs and other
additional benefits for First Nations as well as
surrounding communities. We are certainly in
favour of that.

Mr. Praznik: My supplementary is to the First
Minister because we know that his Minister of
Consumer and Corporate Affairs continually
does not bring accurate information to this
House. If it is not 30 percent. will the First
Minister tell First Nations people who are out of
the loop and the people of Manitoba exactly
what percentage each of the management
contracts draws? If it is not 30 percent, then you
know what it is; tell us today.

* (13:50)

Mr. Lemieux: We know that is one of the
conditions. I just want to comment that certainly,
you know, the flavour of the questioning,
certainly I do not want to call it fearmongering,
but the flavour coming from members opposite
with regard to a lot of their questions is certainly
having a tone to that effect.

I just want to say once again, and repeat, to
members opposite that First Nations people are
extremely pleased in the province of Manitoba to
be able to participate in something like this, to
be able to have jobs in economic development,
where you have in Saskatchewan, for example, a
thousand people employed who were not
employed before First Nations casinos.
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Certainly, with members opposite, I wonder
where they stand. Would they sooner see those
people unemployed and not working?

Mr. Praznik: Mr. Speaker, I want to ask the
First Minister, who is responsible for gaming in
this province, why he will not come clean. It is
obvious from his minister's answers they know
the percentage. What is the percentage taken by
the management companies, which include
Saskatchewan Indian Gaming who have been
criticized by the Saskatchewan Auditor, by at
least one American company? What percentage
of this money is going to these management
companies and being taken out of the hands of
First Nations people?

Hon. Gary Doer (Premier): Mr. Speaker. there
was a variety of different proposals, including a
variety—

Some Honourable Members: Oh, oh.
Mr. Speaker: Order.

Mr. Doer: Thank you, Mr. Speaker. The
members opposite are heckling from their seats.
Rest assured one of the reasons why people from
the Department of Justice were involved was to
make sure that the process and the independence
of the process resulted in very positive economic
opportunity.

Some Honourable Members: Oh. oh.

Mr. Speaker: Order. It is very difficult to hear
the answer.

Mr. Doer: Thank you, Mr. Speaker. One of the
strong recommendations to government is to
deal-there will be a very significant amount of
work to be done and conditions to be satisfied
before any proposal is transformed into a
functioning facility. Many obstacles must be
overcome for a proposal to materialize as a
gaming facility. We are aware that there were
differential proposals, as I understand it, and I
have not got all the details, on the management
issue. But it will be our job in government to
ensure that whatever agreement is reached as
part of the condition for licensing is to make sure
that those levels of licence-management fees are
low so that the people will be the ultimate

benefactors. That is one of the conditions we
accept, and I would suggest to members opposite
that the numbers they are throwing out will not
be the conditions that we will implement in
government.

Mr. Speaker: The Honourable Member for Lac
du Bonnet, on a new question?

Mr. Praznik: Yes, on a new question to the
First Minister (Mr. Doer).

His minister said, very categorically, no. He
implied that he knows what those numbers are.
We know that First Nations communities out
there, who are not in these proposals, are asking
why they are only getting 27.5 percent of the
share when the hosts are getting 70 percent, and
there is only one logical reason: because they
have to cover a large operating fee.

I ask the First Minister again to come clean.
Is he aware? Can he at least tell the House what
proposed operating fees the accepted proposals
included? Please come clean to First Nations
people. They are depending on you, Sir, to be
honest.

* (13:55)

Hon. Eric Robinson (Minister of Aboriginal
and Northern Affairs): Yesterday I said in the
House that this has taken a long time to come to
this point in First Nations people's history in this
province, the opportunity for them to engage in a
true partnership with the Government. We are
very proud of that because all 62 First Nations as
represented by the Assembly of Manitoba Chiefs
agreed to the process. They in fact came up with
the revenue sharing formula which we are
dealing with today: 70 percent for the host
community; 27.5 percent for other First Nations
communities that do not have the capacity or the
ability to establish a casino in their community;
and 2.5 percent for an addictions foundation.

Mr. Praznik: My supplementary question is
again to the Premier (Mr. Doer), who is
responsible for gaming in this province. We
would like to know, out of that whopping 70
percent for the host community, how much is
proposed to go to the operators, all of whom are
from out of province. If the First Minister says a
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small amount, will he commit to the House
today what maximum percentage his
government will allow?

Mr. Robinson: There is a lot of work to be done
yet. There is an implementation committee.
Yesterday | spoke about the process that needs
to be completed. We came through the first step.
Obviously, First Nations met with a lot of
challenges. A lot of challenges lay ahead. The
next step is to formulate an implementation
committee in co-operation and in partnership
with the Assembly of Manitoba Chiefs.
Questions like that, questions of the unknown
that are being posed to us are unfair.

Some Honourable Members: Oh, oh.
Mr. Speaker: Order.

Mr. Robinson: Very simply, Mr. Speaker, to
finish the answer to the question. There is a lot
of work to be done, and I would like to solicit
the support of all honourable members in this
House to give First Nations people an
opportunity to prove some economic
opportunities for themselves and the people in
the time to come.

Mr. Praznik: Mr. Speaker, | again want to ask
the First Minister (Mr. Doer), who today is
hiding behind his ministers: On behalf of the
thousands of First Nations people out there who
are not part of the privileged few of the 70
percent, why, if you have already committed to a
formula, will you not tell us today what
restriction is on that amount so that we know
that 30 percent, 40 percent of those profits are
not leaving our province to foreign companies
who are managing these facilities? Why will you
not make that commitment today to those
thousands of First Nations people who have
exactly that question?

Hon. Ron Lemieux (Minister charged with
the administration of The Gaming Control
Act): Mr. Speaker, it was well pointed out from
the Minister of Aboriginal and Northern Affairs
that not all First Nations are able to participate in
the process because of financial reasons and
other reasons. You know, the criteria that was in
the RFP stated quite clearly what Mr. Nadeau
and Mr. Freedman used as their basis to make

their decisions. It states. if I might quote: the
proponent is requested to provide short- and
long-term details on how casino profits be
distributed to First Nations communities in areas
including, and so on. What it states here in the
RFP is that it clearly states as one of the criteria
when they were doing their evaluation that the
First Nations people would benefit from this, not
just those host First Nations.

First Nations Casinos
Government Authority

Mr. Harold Gilleshammer (Minnedosa): Mr.
Speaker. as the NDP Government prepares to
double gambling in the province, the question of
who has the final decision-making authority
continues to be muddy. The Free Press reports
today that according to native leaders. the NDP
Government does not have the legal or moral
authority to stop First Nations from building
casinos in reluctant communities.

Mr. Speaker, to the Minister of Northern
Affairs who in the House yesterday said that his
government has accepted in principle the
recommendations of the selection committee:
Does the Minister also accept his leader's
statement that non-aboriginal communities have
a virtual veto over any First Nations casino plan?

*(14:00)

Hon. Gary Doer (Premier): Mr. Speaker, the
members opposite go back and forth. One
moment they want us to interfere, the next they
want to approve aboriginal casinos in their
government. Then they want to reject it. They
talk about formulas when they have negotiated
VLT formulas at 80 percent. This is unique
because it does share some of the revenues with
other aboriginal First Nations communities.

The Harris government in Ontario has the
Casino Rama. I think the management company
is Carnival out of Florida. I think it is an
important question. One of the conditions it has
raised is the percentage of management fees. It is
our responsibility to make sure that those are
obviously appropriate and dependable to have
the maximum amount of money flow to the
people that are both directly in the host casino
and in adjacent areas.
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On the issue of public support, when the
Minister of Aboriginal and Northern Affairs
accepts the report, it says on page 26, the
Government of Manitoba will undoubtedly
consider the views of the public. We have
accepted that.

Mr. Gilleshammer: The minister in charge of
gambling has indicated that the Government is
walking down the same path with Aboriginal
people. Yet in the press today—

Mr. Speaker: Order, the Honourable
Government House Leader, on a point of order.

Point of Order

Hon. Gord Mackintosh (Government House
Leader): Yes. on a point of order. The Member
has been gaining the assistance of members on
this side asking for a question, yet he continues
to have a supplementary question with an
extensive preamble. Would you please direct
him to the rules, Mr. Speaker?

Mr. Speaker: On the point of order raised. it is
a point of order. Beauchesne's Citation 409(2)
advises that a supplementary question should not
require a preamble.

Mr. Speaker: 1 would ask the Honourable
Member to please put his question.

Mr. Gilleshammer: Mr. Speaker, to the First
Minister then: Does he agree with the minister in
charge of gambling who has said that the
Government is walking down the same path as
the aboriginal community, yet they are reported
in the press today as saying that this government
does not have the legal or moral authority to stop
First Nations from building casinos in reluctant
communities?

Mr. Doer: Mr. Speaker, 1 would again refer
members opposite to page 3, the selection
committee on the RFP proposal, which is
requests for proposals: The selection committee
is prepared to entertain proposals for facilities
located on land being negotiated under the
Treaty Land Entitlement. It is recognized—now
listen, please—that this process requires

comprehensive approval of local, municipal,
provincial, federal levels depending on the land
selected. Right up front.

Mr. Gilleshammer: Mr. Speaker, | would ask
the First Minister whether he has sought a legal
opinion from government lawyers on whether
the province has the legal authority to prevent
the construction of any casinos in reluctant
communities. If he has that legal position, would
he table it?

Mr. Doer: Mr. Speaker, we have Mr. Freedman
and Mr. Nadeau, two lawyers, who were part of
the independent process. We used members of
the Justice Department as technical advisers,
something you objected to on Monday. On page
20, they say: It involves the mechanism to
convert for casinos on reserve lands outside on
off-reserve areas. The mechanism to convert is
complex. It involves various levels of
government. It may involve public hearings, and
it will require the negotiation and completion of
municipal development and service agreements
as part of the process. Two lawyers giving us
legal advice as part of the independent process.

Some Honourable Members: Oh, oh.

Mr. Speaker: Order, order. 1 would like to
remind all honourable members, when the
Speaker stands, it is either to be seated or to give
silence. I would just like to remind all
honourable members.

First Nations Casinos
Site Selection Criteria

Hon. Jon Gerrard (River Heights): Mr.
Speaker, we are all wondering about just what
the rules are in this casino-stakes game, when
the Premier, on Monday, said Headingley now,
in my view, does not meet the conditions—
period, but yesterday the committee members,
Ron Nadeau and Martin Freedman, indicated
that the Swan Lake application for a casino in
Headingley does in fact meet the criteria.

My question for the Premier: Given the
importance he has assigned to the independent
review process, will the Premier abide by the
results of the independent review?

Hon. Gary Doer (Premier): Mr. Speaker, Mr.
Freedman and Mr. Nadeau did take the selection
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criteria, part of which is on page 3. They came
forward and [ think wisely made some final
recommendations and comments.  They
commented on the members of the public who
had expressed their views after March 31.

They said: We have conducted our
assessment within the scope. We have not
therefore factored in publicly expressed views
that were not included as part of any proposal,
taking into account any such views as the role of
government. The Government of Manitoba will
undoubtedly consider the views of the public as
well as the views of the proponents. That is what
we have done.

Alternate Sites

Hon. Jon Gerrard (River Heights): My
supplementary to the Premier: I ask the Premier
to further clarify the rules so that participants in
this casino-stakes game can know whether a
licence awarded to the Swan Lake First Nation
for Headingley could be transferred by the band
to another location.

Hon. Gary Doer (Premier): I believe the report
recommendations on sites—and again if I look at
page 20, the site recommendations are very
specific, and the specific sites must meet the
conditions. So it is my interpretation of the
report that it is very, very specific to the sites
recommended by the independent committee.

Partnership Agreements

Hon. Jon Gerrard (River Heights): My second
supplementary to the Premier: Can a First
Nation, which has been given approval to have a
casino, partner with one of the First Nations or
group of First Nations whose applications were
not approved in proceeding with developing the
casino from this point onward?

Hon. Gary Doer (Premier): On the one hand,
members opposite are asking us to follow the
report, and on the other hand, with the
recommendations in it, they are asking us to
amend the report included on committees.

Some Honourable Members: Oh, oh.

Mr. Doer: The Member for Lac du Bonnet says
he has no position, and I would suggest that is

the same kind of reversal of position he had on
the frozen food experiment that he defended.

Mr. Speaker: Order. The Honourable Member
for Lac du Bonnet. on a point of order.

Point of Order

Mr. Darren Praznik (Lac du Bonnet): Mr.
Speaker, as a member of the Opposition, my job
here is to ask questions. The Premier's job is to
answer. He should start doing his job.

Mr. Speaker: Order. The Honourable First
Minister. on the same point of order.

Mr. Doer: | believe the Member for Lac du
Bonnet did not have a point of order. He does
not have a consistent position. We on this side
made a promise in the election campaign. We
delivered it in an independent process. and we
do have a position.

Mr. Speaker: The Honourable Member for
River Heights. on the same point of order, if you
have new information.

*(14:10)

Mr. Gerrard: My question was on casinos not
frozen food unless the Premier is suggesting that
he is going to feed people in casinos frozen food.

Mr. Speaker: Order. The Honourable Member
does not have a point of order.

* % %

Mr. Speaker: The Honourable First Minister to
please conclude your comments, or have you
concluded?

First Nations Casinos
Market Assessments

Mr. Frank Pitura (Morris): Mr. Speaker, and,
oh, what a tangled web they weave. Page 18 of
the request for proposals states, and I quote: A
proposal must include a detailed market
assessment highlighting the potential impact on
any existing gaming facility within the same
market. 1 believe that Assiniboia Downs
qualifies as an existing gaming facility, since it
is just down the road from Headingley.
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Will the minister in charge of gambling
immediately provide to the House a copy of the
Swan Lake First Nations detailed market
assessment so Manitobans can know the
potential impact a casino in Headingley will
have on Assiniboia Downs?

Hon. Ron Lemieux (Minister charged with
the administration of The Gaming Control
Act): Mr. Speaker, just with regard to the
question, and just maybe I want to correct
something prior to answering the question.
Members opposite, numerous of them,
mentioned about doubling gaming and so on. If
the members opposite would have read pages 19
and 20, the total amount of VLT machines or
slot machines within those casinos, should all
proponents be successful, amount to the same
size as one casino, Regent or McPhillips. To me,
that is not doubling the amount of gaming
whatsoever. Do your math.

Also. with regard to point six on page
eighteen. it was a criteria that the selection
committee, Mr. Nadeau and Mr. Freedman—two
competent individuals, both lawyers and highly
respected—certainly looked at, and | am sure they
observed it prior to making their decision.

Mr. Pitura: Mr. Speaker, | ask the minister of
gambling one more time as to whether he can
table the assessment, the detailed market
assessment of the impact that this casino in
Headingley will have on Assiniboia Downs.

Point of Order

Hon. Gord Mackintosh (Government House
Leader): On a point of order, Mr. Speaker.
From what | heard from the question and I think
an earlier question, there is no minister in the
House with the title that the Member referred to.

Mr. Speaker: The Honourable Official
Opposition House Leader, on the same point of
order.

Mr. Marcel Laurendeau (Opposition House
Leader): On the same point of order, Mr.
Speaker. The Member referred to the minister
responsible for gambling. It does not matter
whether we refer to a minister responsible for
gambling, a minister responsible for gaming, or

a minister responsible for farming, or a minister
responsible for agriculture. It is .up to
government to choose who is going to answer
that question. It is not up to us. We pose the
question; they decide who is going to answer it.

A number of times we will pose the question
to the First Minister (Mr. Doer), and the minister
responsible for gambling will rise. Sometimes
when we ask the question of the First Minister,
the Minister of Agriculture (Ms. Wowchuk) or
the minister responsible for agriculture will rise.

So, Mr. Speaker, when the minister for
gambling or the minister responsible for
gambling has been recognized over the past
week and a half, two weeks, and has stood up
and recognized that it was him responsible for
gambling in this province, I do believe the
question is in order.

Mr. Speaker: The Honourable First Minister.
on the same point of order.

Hon. Gary Doer (Premier): On the same point
of order. I think it is really important in this
session-1 believe it is the 41st day of the
session—that we have some respect for the rules
and traditions of this House. It is appropriate for
us to disagree with each other on any number of
matters, but it is important that the rules of this
House, whether it is not using individuals' names
but rather the constituencies we represent, using
properly the titles or roles and responsibility that
people have properly-it goes beyond just the
short-term politics that we are all sometimes
engaged in. It is really the long-term respect we
have for this Chamber, this Legislature, the
people that have come before us and the people
who go after us that we respect the rules of this
House. I urge you to deal with it, Mr. Speaker.

Mr. Speaker: | thank all members for their
advice. | will take this matter under advisement
to peruse Hansard and consult the procedural
authorities. and I will report back to the House.

* % %

Mr. Pitura: Since the Minister does not want to
answer the first question I posed to him, I
wonder if the minister responsible for gamblmg
would offer what guarantees—
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Mr. Speaker: Order. I took the "minister of
gambling" under advisement. I would ask the
Honourable Member to please refer to the
Honourable Member with his title.

* % %

Mr. Speaker: The Honourable Official
Opposition House Leader, on the same point of
order.

Mr. Laurendeau: | ask you, Mr. Speaker, to
listen very carefully to what the Member said.
He clearly said: the "minister responsible for
gambling." | am sure there is a minister
responsible in this House for gambling, as there
is a minister responsible for Agriculture. as there
is a minister responsible for Justice, as there is a
minister responsible for all the portfolios or all
the events that occur in this province. So this is
not the matter that you took under advisement
earlier. The Member has clearly stated in his
point that it was the minister responsible for
gambling not the minister for gambling, the
minister responsible for gambling.

*(14:20)

Mr. Speaker: The Honourable Government
House Leader, on the same point of order.

Mr. Mackintosh: Yes, on the same point of
order. The matter that you took under
advisement was made clear to the House. It was
the question of what is the proper way to address
a minister in the House. The Member got up, and
in the face of your advice that the matter was
under advisement, continued on the same path
that he was on earlier. What we are seeing now
from the Opposition House Leader is an
argument with you as the presiding officer of
this Chamber. He knows that if he does not like
the ruling, the proper thing, and in respect of the
traditions and rules of this House, is to get up
and take those procedures, not to get up and start
to argue with the Speaker.

Mr. Speaker: Order. On the point of order, what
I heard the Member—what I heard—was when he
referred to the Minister, he referred to the
minister of gambling not responsible for gaming.
That is what [ heard, because I took the matter
under advisement, and any matter that is taken

under advisement is not to be repeated until the
Speaker has ruled on it. What I heard was "the
minister of gambling." If I was in error, | would
like to give the Honourable Member a chance to
repeat his question.

* % %

Mr. Pitura: Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker.
I will repeat my question and try to make it
clear. What guarantee can the minister who is
responsible for gaming offer to Harvey Warner.
President of the Manitoba Jockey Club, who
referred to the news that Headingley was the No.
1 recommended site as absolutely devastating
for Assiniboia Downs?

Mr. Lemieux: Thank you very much for the
question. | just want to answer by stating this:
Yesterday, during the press conference. Mr.
Nadeau and Mr. Freedman mentioned that the
selection committee met with the media. and
while certainly they assured everyone of the
rigorous and unbiased selection process—and the
selection committee and the Government are
bound by the confidentiality provisions within
the RFP. proponents have been guaranteed
confidentiality. Much of the information is
financial and proprietary in regard to their
business plans.

First Nations Casinos
Tourism Potential

Mr. Leonard Derkach (Russell): My question
is to the Minister of Tourism. One of the
objectives of the creation of First Nations
casinos is to promote, by the development of
multifunctional destination facilities, the concept
of tourism. Although this is a worthy goal, I do
have some concerns because, as it is quoted in
the report: The success of any particular
proposal will be pinned on the sustainable
economic viability of the venture.

My question to the Minister responsible for
Tourism is whether or not she can tell the House
what criteria were used to determine the tourism
potential of each of the proposed casinos. For
example, did this involve an analysis of the
number of out-of-province tourists who would
potentially visit each of the proposed casino sites
and contribute tourism dollars?
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Hon. Diane McGifford (Minister of Culture,
Heritage and Tourism): | can assure the
Member opposite that there was at least one
individual, Mr. Joe Keszi from the Department
of Culture, Heritage and Tourism, who assisted
the selection committee with their work. But |
also wanted to point out that on April 27, 1999,
the Member for Lac du Bonnet (Mr. Praznik)
assured the House that aboriginal casinos would
be a boon to this province. He said: 1 think now
there are some 600 tour buses a year that
frequent our province, bringing people in from
outside to participate in gaming, and it is
estimated that at least another 400 potential
tourist buses can come to our province.

Some Honourable Members: Oh, oh.

Mr. Speaker: Order. The Honourable Minister,
please conclude your remarks, your comments.

Ms. McGifford: So | do want to assure
members opposite, Mr. Speaker, that Lotteries is
confident that the province can draw at least
1000 tour buses to this province. and that will
certainly provide individuals for McPhillips
Street, for Regent Street and for other casinos
that may be opening in the near future or the
later future. Thank you.

Mr. Speaker: Time for Oral Questions has
expired.

MEMBERS' STATEMENTS
50 Best-managed Companies

Mr. Mervin Tweed (Turtle Mountain): Mr.
Speaker, I would like to take this opportunity to
congratulate five Manitoba companies who have
been named among Canada's 50 best-managed
private companies. Ben Moss Jewellers, Peak of
the Market, Dufresne Furniture & Appliances,
Flynn Canada Ltd. and Wellington West Capital
Inc. all made the 1999 top 50 list which is
sponsored annually by Arthur Andersen, CIBC,
PeopleSoft Canada and the National Post.

Manitoba was the best represented province
in the list in terms of population size with 10
percent of the winners coming from a province
that has 4 percent of Canadian population.
Manitoba traditionally has a greater than

proportionate representation in the seven-year-
old awards program, with the high point coming
in 1997 when six companies made the grade.
Financial performance was one of :the key
criteria the contest judges considered; and all
five Manitoba winners have posted impressive
revenue growth in recent years.

These companies built their success by
acknowledging the changing economy,
identifying opportunities and sometimes making
difficult choices that are necessary to promote
strong economic growth. It is unfortunate that
our current government has failed to follow
these companies' leads. This NDP Government
should review how these companies attained
their success, instead of offering Manitobans the
opportunity to live in a province with the highest
personal income taxes in all of Canada. Thank
you.

Athletic Awards

Ms. Marianne Cerilli (Radisson): Mr. Speaker,
I want to recognize the Sport Manitoba award
winners that were given their awards at a
ceremony on April 7 of this year.

First of all, I want to recognize baton twirler,
Terri Carter, who lives in the Radisson
constituency in the Kildonan Meadows
neighbourhood of Transcona. She received the
Northwest Company David Eggertson Award for
community service, recognizing a young athlete
and their dedication to sport, education and
community involvement.

This award was established in 1995, is
named after the son of the Northwest Company
vice-president and it is given annually, an award
of a $500 scholarship from the Northwest
Company, to a superior athlete who excels in
school as well as who is community-minded.

Terri Carter certainly fulfils this. She is the
provincial baton champion in all four individual
events and also competes nationally as a member
of a dance group. She received the Governor
General's Award upon graduation from TCI in
Transcona and received awards and scholarships
for excellence in mathematics, chemistry and
physics. She also participated in a peer tutoring
program in her school and coached baton in her
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community. I want to also recognize that her
mother and her grandmother joined her to
receive the award at the Sport Manitoba event.

I also want to recognize Katie lafolla who
received the Female Youth Athlete of the Year.
She is the 13th-ranked gymnast in the world, and
also to golfer Ryan Homn of Dauphin who is the
No. 1-ranked junior golfer in Canada.

I also want to conclude by recognizing
Margaret Treble of field hockey who is the Sport
Manitoba Volunteer Athlete of the Year. Thank
you, Mr. Speaker.

Child Find Manitoba

Mrs. Myrna Driedger (Charleswood): On
Friday, June 2, Child Find Manitoba hosted the
8th Annual Green Ribbon of Hope Dinner
entitled Swing Into Spring on the grounds of the
Green Gates Restaurant. | was pleased to attend
this event in support of Child Find Manitoba's
fundraising efforts.

During May, the Green Ribbon of Hope is
recognized as a symbol to remember missing
children, whether they are runaways or children
abducted by a parent or stranger, and to seek
their safe return. Last year 3500 children were
reported missing in Manitoba.

The concept of the Green Ribbon of Hope
was originated by the students and faculty of
Holy Cross Secondary School in St. Catharines,
Ontario following the abduction and subsequent
murder of their friend, Kristen French. In
memory of this tragedy, the students and faculty
generously directed that their idea for the Green
Ribbon be used exclusively as a symbol of hope
by Child Find. Green is regarded as the colour of
hope and epitomizes the quest for the safe return
of all missing children. The Green Ribbon is a
legacy from Kristen French. Proceeds generated
by the Green Ribbon of Hope campaign will
enable Child Find to continue their mandate of
assisting in the search for missing children and
the education of children and adults about child
safety.

With information and education, we will
continue to teach our children and ourselves

about the ever-changing comforts and
complexities that make up the world in which
we live today. At this time I would also like to
acknowledge that Child Find Manitoba is
recognizing their 15th anniversary this year, 15
years of keeping our community safer for
children. Congratulations, Child Find, for all
your good work. Thank you.

* (14:30)
Victor H. L. Wyatt School Concert

Ms. Linda Asper (Riel): On June 1, 2000, I had
the pleasure of attending the Victor H. L. Wyatt
School final concert in the park. This event
involved the Grade 7 band, the jazz band and the
Grades 8 and 9 band. under the dedicated
direction of their music teacher, Angela Mantie.
The students delighted their audience with such
numbers as "The Flintstones Meet the Jetsons."
"Grits and Gravy," "Rites of Tamburo" and
"Portrait of a Clown."

This student concert was the last of a series
of activities in 1999-2000, including a tour to
Saskatchewan, performances at the Winnipeg
Optimist Festival and the Brandon Jazz Festival,
as well as their wonderful December 1 winter
concert, which I attended.

Congratulations to the students for their
excellent accomplishments this year. Bravo to
Angela Mantie for her superb work with our
young people. Special thanks goes to Doug
Durnin, chair of the Band Booster Group and
other parent volunteers who gave their time and
energy to support the band program. Awards
donated by the local St. Vital businesses, the
parent council, the band booster group and
myself were given to deserving students to
attend the International Music Camp and the
Summer Band Camp 2000.

Sylvia Madill, school principal, Jack Fraser,
vice-principal, and the staff should be
congratulated on the school's achievements, in
this case, a quality music program for talented
and hardworking students. Thank you, Mr.
Speaker.

E. Coli Bacteria

Hon. Jon Gerrard (River Heights): Mr.
Speaker, I rise to put several comments on the
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record in terms of concerns about water quality
and the situation with E. coli in the water
supplies of Manitobans. On Monday, I asked the
Minister of Health (Mr. Chomiak) whether any
of the 40 000 tests that were done on wells in
Manitoba each year were positive for E. coli. It
was incredible at that point that the Minister did
not know the answer and took the question under
advisement.

But since then, we have learned through the
press that some 10 percent of water samples
from Manitoba have, indeed, been positive for E.
coli. This is a situation which Dr. Kettner has
indicated is a serious problem.

It is time, I believe, for the Minister to admit
that he may have underestimated the level of
concern that we should have over the E. coli and
over the contamination of water in Manitoba. |
would put as an example, each year there are
known to be about 150 people in Manitoba who
get sick from what is called hamburger disease,
which is due to E. coli, and in Walkerton was
due to the E. coli strain 157.

At this point, we have no evidence. We do
not know if any of those 150 cases are due to
water contamination, instead of what has been
supposed, to date, the contamination of
hamburger or meat supplies. There are important
issues about the distribution of the E. coli 157,
the strain of concern. It has been said to be
present in some 30 percent of cattle elsewhere,
and what percent here? Is it present in any
Manitoba hogs or horses?

There are answers that are needed. I believe
that the Minister should be standing up and
presenting these.

ORDERS OF THE DAY

Hon. Gord Mackintosh (Government House
Leader): Mr. Speaker, | move, seconded by the
Minister of Aboriginal and Northern Affairs
(Mr. Robinson), that Mr. Speaker do now leave
the Chair and the House resolve itself into a
committee to consider of the Supply to be
granted to Her Majesty.

Motion agreed to.

COMMITTEE OF SUPPLY
(Concurrent Sections)

FINANCE

Mr. Chairperson (Harry Schellenberg): Will
the Committee of Supply please come to order.
This afternoon, this section of the Committee of
Supply meeting in Room 254 will resume
consideration of the Estimates of the Department
of Finance.

When the committee last sat, it had been
considering item 7.1.(a) Minister's Salary, on
page 80 of the Estimates book. Shall the item
pass?

Voice Vote

Mr. Chairperson: All those in favour, please
say yea.

Some Honourable Members: Yea.

Mr. Chairperson: All those opposed, please say
nay.

Some Honourable Members: Nay.

Mr. Chairperson: [ say the Yeas have it.

%k %k

Mr. Chairperson: Resolution 7.1: RESOLVED
that there be granted to Her Majesty a sum not
exceeding $1,289,800 for Finance,
Administration and Finance, for the fiscal year
ending the 31st day of March, 2001.

Resolution agreed to.

Mr. Chairperson: This concludes the Estimates
of Finance. We will now be moving on to the
Estimates of Justice. We will take a brief recess
now.

The Committee recessed at 2:48 p.m.

The Committee resumed at 3:02 p.m.
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JUSTICE

Mr. Chairperson (Harry Schellenberg): Will
the Committee of Supply please come to order.
This section of the Committee of Supply will be
considering the Estimates of the Department of
Justice. Does the Honourable Minister of Justice
have an opening statement?

Hon. Gord Mackintosh (Minister of Justice
and Attorney General): I am very pleased to
present to the Committee the Estimates for the
Department and for the Justice Initiatives Fund
for the fiscal year 2000-2001.

An effective justice system is part of our
government's overall strategy for building safe
and stable neighbourhoods. Achieving this end
will require action on all fronts including
suppression, prevention and education. Other
ministers will tell you more about and describe
the Healthy Child Initiative, for example, and the
Neighbourhoods Alive! initiatives that are
focussing on prevention and education through
proactive community-based programs.

The Justice Department's role has
traditionally been geared more to the
suppression element of the broader strategy. This
government believes that there is room for a
more balanced approach which combines
suppression with crime prevention and support
to communities.

Firm action with respect to serious and
violent crime can be balanced with community-
based justice approaches that, in appropriate
cases, can both be more effective in eliminating
offending behaviour and certainly more
satisfying to the victim.

There is also room within the justice system
to strike a more equitable balance between the
rights of victims and those of the offender and to
make the entire system more responsive to the
wishes and needs of victims. It is high time for
victims to have a voice in the justice system. In
addition to pending legislation and the recently
announced child-friendly courtroom, these
Estimates provide additional resources to notify
victims about the progress of their case and to
assist them in collecting restitution awarded to
them by the Court.

It is of great concern to us that there is
significant overrepresentation of aboriginal
persons in the Canadian justice system. I am
pleased that our government was quick to
establish the Aboriginal Justice Implementation
Commission shortly after coming to office.

This independent body, funded out of
Justice Estimates, is currently reviewing
recommendations of the 1991 inquiry. They
have tendered a first quarterly report containing
recommendations that we are currently
considering in conjunction with our programs.
We expect a second report soon with additional
advice regarding what can and should be
implemented by our government.

The current Estimates provide significant
additional resources for Justice in the next fiscal
year. | look forward to discussing these in more
detail where the critic chooses to pursue
questioning.

For the convenience of the critic and other
members. [ will just touch on a few of the
highlights, however. that | feel are important at
this time. A new five-point plan to deal with
organized crime and high-risk offenders was
recently announced to the public. Funding for
elements of this plan can be found within
Prosecutions, Corrections and Public Safety
sections of these Estimates.

Indeed, I think it was the bringing together
of the different divisions within Justice that was
one of the highlights and, I think, a very healthy
part of the growth of the Department. Funding
has also been provided to complete the ongoing
external review of the Prosecutions function and
to  support ongoing development of
computerized systems to support Prosecutions
staff in carrying out their responsibilities.

Over $3 million in additional funding has
been provided in the Provincial Policing line.
This includes funds to expand the use of the
violent crime linkage analysis by class system,
which tracks serial offenders across Canada.
This funding also provides for contractual
relations regarding RCMP salary and operating
cost increases.
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Policing budgets also contain funds to
support community policing initiatives. For
Corrections, substantial staffing and operating
increases have been provided in response to
continued high inmate populations and concerns
about safety. In addition, two new secure
housing units will open at the Headingley site
this summer, as the members know. This will
eliminate Manitoba's current reliance on the
federal institution at Stony Mountain to house
high-risk inmates.

Corrections will also receive additional
funds to increase the level of culturally
appropriate supports for aboriginal inmates and
to enhance community-based alternative
correctional approaches. In courts an offender
debt collection program will be instituted to
ensure that fines are more rigorously enforced.

The Maintenance Enforcement Program will
also receive much needed additional resources to
speed processing and enhance collection
activity. This is a high priority for me as there is
no debt more important, I believe, than the debt
that is owed to children. Faster processing of
family matters will also be made possible by the
addition of a new case management officer
position and by increased use of automation in
the courtroom.

Eligibility guidelines for Legal Aid will be
adjusted upwards to bring them more in line
with the latest established poverty Ilevels.
Funding will also be provided for an increase in
the tariff paid to Legal Aid lawyers. This will be
the first such increase since 1987. Finally, as |
mentioned, new funding has been provided for
the operation of the AJIC while the Justice
Initiatives Fund continues at its established level
of $1.5 million.

Now, Mr. Chair, I would like to take a few
minutes to elaborate on the details of the new
six-point  child victim support initiative
introduced by our government this last April and
which I am confident will have the support of all
members. It is an initiative that I am very excited
about. We believe this initiative is the first of its
kind in Canada.

It is based on the government's belief that
the justice system has a special responsibility to

treat child victims of crime with sensitivity and
compassion because they are the most
vulnerable participants in the system. It also
recognizes the need to take all the available steps
to ensure that the safety of children is prioritized
by providing the resources to allow for effective
prosecutions, stronger prosecutions based on the
strongest evidence that is available. The
initiative represents an incremental approach,
though. It is a work in progress. My department
will assess which aspects of the initiative are
most effective for broader application, in the
future as well. As this initiative develops,
families of child victims will know that this
government is committed to support the child
through each stage of the court process, and
within the community, and to vigorously pursue
successful prosecutions.

Here then are some of the ways in which our
justice system in Manitoba will support the
needs of child victims. The first point of our six-
point initiative involves child-friendly waiting
rooms and courtrooms. A specific, dedicated
provincial courtroom in Winnipeg is now being
renovated to be child-friendly with a number of
features that will make the child feel as
comfortable as possible. A new child-friendly
waiting room is being created adjacent to the
courtroom in Winnipeg. | understand that may
now have been completed. The child will be able
to play or be engaged in other age-appropriate
activity, prior to testifying in court. In Brandon,
a similar waiting room is in place. I saw that
earlier this week, as part of the opening of the
Brandon courthouse facility. In court locations
throughout the province, child-friendly design
will be pursued whenever facilities are renovated
or there is an opportunity to make change as we
progress.

*(15:10)

In the meantime, screens will be provided. |
understand now, there is only one screen
available. We will be looking at screens for all
the regional courts. Court orders will be
requested to enable the child to testify without
the intimidation and discomfort of being in
visual contact with an accused person. Of
course, it remains with the court as to whether
the order is granted. But it is now part of a
checklist for Crown attorneys. The screens are
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designed so that the witness will not see the
accused person, though the accused will see the
witness.

When it is consistent with obtaining the best
evidence, Crown attorneys will apply to the
court to be able to make use of closed-circuit
television testimony to ensure that there is no
visual contact with the accused person. I see the
day, perhaps not too far in the future, where the
child will not have to testify at all in the
courtroom. They may be able to testify in a
room—perhaps in a room, not even at the
courthouse.

The use of videotape statements, wherever
possible, will also provide further support to the
child victim. Crown attorneys will also apply to
the court to allow a child witness to testify with
a support person present. Of course, the
exclusion-of-witnesses rule will still apply. In
the courtroom, seating adjacent to the child
witness will be provided for such support
persons.

An interesting development has been that we
were able to arrange for courtroom screens. and
some of the other child-friendly furnishings and
equipment for the Winnipeg waiting room to be
constructed by inmates from the Headingley
Correctional Centre. This allows offenders, in
one way, a small way, to give back to the
community, consistent with coming to terms
with the impacts of their own crimes on the
general community.

The second point involves specialized and
resource prosecutors and augmented legal
training. Specialized prosecutors will be
assigned to cases involving child victims in
Winnipeg and Brandon from among the family
violence prosecutors. A resource prosecutor
from the family violence team will be made
readily available to the Crown attorney in the
event that a case cannot be assigned to a
specialized prosecutor, for example, in the other
regional offices. A two-day workshop training
program on dealing with the child victim as a
witness was provided recently. That is to
augment ongoing legal education for Crown
attorneys and child victim support service staff.

The third facet of our initiative is a swift
justice initiative from which criminal cases
involving child victims will be moved through
the court system as quickly as possible. This is
what the Department of Justice will do: The
Crown attorney will vigorously pursue the
earliest possible trial dates. In Winnipeg, a
specially designated courtroom will increase the
number of trial dates available. Cases will be
dealt with in months, not years. Crown attorneys
will strenuously oppose excessive requests for
remand. unless they are necessary in the interest
of the child victim or witness or to gather more
evidence to support the charge. The same
prosecutor will deal with each case through the
full trial process. from start to finish, except in
exceptional circumstances—for example, if
someone is promoted or leaves. as two
examples. and there may be others. Crown
attorneys will consider in each case whether a
preliminary inquiry is necessary or whether it is
appropriate to have the case referred directly to
trial, a way of direct indictment. Again, this does
not say that every matter will proceed by direct
indictment. But now, as a matter of policy, the
Crown attorney must direct his or her mind to
that question.

The Justice Department will support the
initiatives of the Chief Judge and the Provincial
Court to establish rules of court to enable cases
to move more quickly through that court. It is
interesting that, of all the three levels of court in
Manitoba, the Provincial Court has no rules, and
yet it deals with the vast majority of criminal
cases. | understand from the Court that one of
the reasons they are pursuing the issue of rules is
to ensure timeliness. The Prosecutions, Courts,
and Corrections divisions are developing a
comprehensive, automated case management
computer program that will be ready in the next
few months. The program will refer all child
victim cases to the child victim support service,
and monitor these cases through the system.

We recognize, of course, that moving cases
more quickly through the justice system depends
on a number of factors and a number of different
officials, some of which are, of course, the
defence bar, some of which are the judiciary and
some of which may be other officials, but where
the Prosecutions branch can be a positive factor
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in moving a case more quickly, it will attempt to
pursue swift justice.

The fourth part of our initiative involves
making every effort possible to support the child
victim through the difficult court process. It will
be paired with efforts to ensure that all evidence
is as strong as possible and will contribute to a
successful and effective prosecution. Throughout
the province, police will have access to Crown
attorneys for consultation on evidentiary issues
even before the charges are laid to ensure that no
time is lost and that the case is as strong as
possible. Consultation will occur at regularly
scheduled times for ongoing investigations and
on an emergency basis for individual cases when
required.

In preparing for every trial, Crown attorneys
will consider the calling of expert evidence as a
matter of course now, as a matter of policy,
relating to the range of symptoms that may
signify child abuse, the timing of the child's
disclosure and the child's ability to recall dates
or details of offences. Sometimes what at first
may appear to be a shortcoming in the evidence
of a key witness, in particular a child witness,
can be readily explained by psychological or
psychiatric evidence. Medical and psychological
experts from the Child Protection Centre will be
called upon in cases where an expert opinion is
necessary. This early involvement of the centre
will strengthen the Crown's case. The Crown
will apply to have videotape statements used as
evidence in court to give the child the greatest
comfort level possible.

The fifth part of this initiative involves
enhanced child victim support service. The child
victim support service, formerly the Child
Witness Support Program, in co-operation with
the Crown attorney is responsible for identifying
and alleviating children's fears in relation to the
court experience, educating the child about the
court process and assisting to develop coping
skills for the child's appearance in court,
providing short-term counselling and advocating
for the child victim. A number of enhancements
to the service are being introduced. The Crown
attorney will refer each new case to the child
victim support service within one week of
receiving a file.

The child victim's parents or guardians, as
long as they are not the ones charged with the
offence, will be contacted to discuss all
significant events during the case including
delays, offers on plea disposition and
resolutions. Children and families will be
referred for counselling that will be supported
through the compensation for victims of crime
program or the victims' trust fund. An innovative
program using hand puppets will help pre-school
and early elementary children to feel more
comfortable in asking questions of staff about
the court process.

Crown attorneys will be vigilant in ensuring
that they use age-appropriate, simple and plain
language in the courtroom. A new program to
train community volunteers as child advocates
will be developed and phased in during the next
year. The volunteer program will be a made-in-
Manitoba program based on a model developed
by the national Court Appointed Special
Advocate Association, known as CASAA in the
United States. A new toll-free number will be
initiated to allow victims to access help.

The sixth aspect of this comprehensive
program involves child-centred approaches to
sentencing and enhanced probation protocol. In
any situation where there is a dispute between
the Crown attorney and the defence counsel on
significant facts, the Crown attorney will call
whatever evidence may be available on the issue
at the sentencing hearing. The victim impact
statement will now be requested for every case
where there is a child victim to allow the victims
to have a voice and to give information to the
court about the impact of the crime. A Crown
attorney will recommend to the court that pre-
sentence reports be prepared for all child victim
cases. The report will assess the ability of the
offender to respond positively to interventions,
such as treatment programs or counselling.

During the preparation of the pre-sentence
report after a finding of guilt, the probation
officer must assess and recommend to the court
conditions that may be necessary to protect the
child victim's safety and that of the broader
community. The Crown attorney in every case
will consider whether to submit to the court that
the age of the victim is an aggravating factor that
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should be acknowledged by the court at
sentencing. Prioritization and swift prosecution
of breaches of a condition of probation or a
conditional sentence will be the result where the
breach poses a risk to the child victim or other
children. When a breach of a condition of
probation or a conditional sentence is initiated
by probation officers and there is potential for a
child to be at risk, every effort will be made to
notify the child and family.

Finally, the Crown attorney will consider in
each case whether to apply to the court to have
the offender designated as a dangerous offender
and subject to indefinite incarceration based on
the offender's history. With the additional
resources we are placing into this unit, we will
be able to significantly increase the number of
cases where we will seek this previously seldom
used dangerous offender designation. I believe
that there is a great potential in using this
section. I have long wondered why the justice
system, generally, purposely sends a known
dangerous offender back into the middle of a
community when there is a whole history of
convictions.

* (15:20)

Mr. Chair, as you have heard, the child
victim support initiative is a co-ordinated plan to
create a specialized criminal justice system
response to crimes against children. Some parts
of the initiative are new, while some are
enhancements to existing practices. We expect it
to cost up to $100,000 during this budget year,
and we believe that this will be an excellent
investment for the people of Manitoba. When it
comes to swift justice, I make the point that we
have to move on ensuring swifter justice in
Manitoba across the board, but there is no better
place to start than with child victim cases.

Next, Mr. Chair, I would like to describe
another strategy our government plans to
implement to deal with the problem of organized
crime and high-risk offenders. This is a
multipoint plan again aimed at improving
community safety by offering a co-ordinated and
more comprehensive response to organized
crime in particular. It incorporates justice
programs and services with those offered by
police ‘agencies and community groups to

achieve our common goals through crime
suppression and then, on the other hand,
prevention and education. The key elements of
this $1.4-million strategy are first, a new
Criminal Organization and High Risk Offender
Unit of Manitoba Justice. This unit will bring
together probation officers and Crown attorneys,
in particular, as a specialized team. It will
expedite the arrest, prosecution and supervision
of serious high-risk offenders, particularly those
involved in gang violence or other activity that is
risking the safety of the community, home
invasions, and other violent crimes. The unit will
comprise 21 specialized persons, including
prosecutors, probation officers, victim and
witness support persons. and administrative
support.

The unit will work closely with police
agencies, while preventative security officers—
already in place in every correctional facility in
Manitoba—will  provide information about
criminal organizations from correctional centres.
The unit's mandate includes the swift
prosecution of offences and breaches of
probation, tracking of gang activity and sharing
of information on organized crime.

These efforts will help build expertise
among law enforcement officials and ensure the
strongest evidence is gathered. Intensive
surveillance and rehabilitation efforts will
include daily contact, random curfew checks,
weekly home visits and random urinalysis of
offenders on probation depending on individual
circumstances and histories. Enhanced victim
and witness support will guard against
intimidation and help with safety planning.

The Province will fund a three-member
specialized provincial RCMP initiative referred
to as the gang awareness unit that will monitor
gang activities and co-ordinate suppression and
prevention strategies with rural and northern
communities. 1 know the RCMP have
emphasized that this three-person unit is not to
supplant the ongoing work of the RCMP
throughout Manitoba in terms of the laying of
charges and providing of evidence. This is to
focus on prevention activities which include, of
course, by their very nature, suppression
activities.
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A community mobilization conference, to be
held next October, will bring together
community representatives in a new partnership
plan to develop co-ordinated, culturally
appropriate rehabilitative services for offenders.
In the meantime, the Criminal Organization and
High Risk Offender Unit will develop a range of
community resources to meet the needs of high-
risk offenders. That work is ongoing now. These
resources include cultural programming and
spiritual counselling, literacy, and secondary
education programs. Indeed, I understand the
literacy program is called a multigenerational
approach where you have children actually
working on literacy with their parents, I guess, in
a sense, the children teaching literacy to parents.
This also involves a parenting skills component,
positive role modelling through the Circle of
Support Program and employment prospects
with the private sector.

An antigang education strategy includes a
number of prevention and education initiatives
geared at keeping young Manitobans from
becoming involved in gang activity. The
programs include Take Action in Schools. This
new program was developed by the Winnipeg
Police Service, and it puts officers in classrooms
to provide antigang and antidrug education to
enable youth to make appropriate life choices.
We are assisting that program with the provision
of financial assistance. As I understand it, it is
very similar to programs in the United States and
elsewhere with the acronyms DARE and
GREAT, the latter being an antigang program.

The CHOICES Youth Program will
incorporate a new restorative approach initiative.
This is a very successful program, and we will
be adding on conflict resolution education, anger
management skills, enabling a mediation
between students and establish a peer mediation
program.

How to Keep Kids Out of Gangs will be a
new public safety website available this summer.
It will include information on preventing gang
membership. A Gang Awareness manual will be
produced and distributed this fall as a guide to
parents, in particular, and service providers,
those who work with youth. Manitoba Justice
intends to provide strong national leadership, as
well, and urging a Criminal Code amendment to

make it an offence to recruit individuals to
gangs. We have been working with our
counterparts across the country at the federal
level to develop this. :

Leadership is also being provided on the
newly formed Deputy Minister Steering
Committee on Organized Crime established to
exchange strategies and successful practices
among jurisdictions, make recommendations to
government and provide oversight and
monitoring on progress. We believe this
particular strategy is a balanced approach that
takes meaningful steps towards dealing with
organized crime. We believe it will go a long
way toward building safe and stable
neighbourhoods. This strategy complements
other government initiatives that focus on
prevention and education with proactive
community-based programs.

So far, Mr. Chair, I have been talking about
initiatives that have already been announced and
are in the process of being implemented. We
have a busy year ahead, and I would now like to
indicate to you some of what that will entail by
mentioning initiatives we expect to launch in this
budget year.

Soon we intend to introduce a new victims
rights bill in the Legislature. It will provide
victims with the strongest support in Canada. In
connection with the previously described
strategies, we intend to launch a Victim
Notification Program and to improve access to
compensation for victims of crime. Two new
staff years have been budgeted for
administration of these programs. New
legislation will be introduced shortly with regard
to licence suspension for auto theft. Conviction
for auto theft will result in significant loss of
driving privileges.

As | referred to earlier today, we will soon
announce the increase of $3.8 million in funding
for our provincial RCMP police forces. This
increase is justified in light of new or enhanced
initiatives such as the RCMP gang awareness
unit and community policing initiative. Also, as
previously mentioned, we will announce
provision of about $550,000 in provincial
funding for the violent crime linkage analysis
system that will track serial offenders across the
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country. We will also enhance the capability of
the Brandon Police Service with the addition of
two new police officer staff positions.

As 1 referred to earlier, we will soon
announce details on how we will combine our
native programming initiatives, the
recommendations from the AJIC. In this light,
we have allotted $90,000 for Aboriginal elder

prison  services, $40,000 for increased
Aboriginal elder probation services and
$115,000 for community  participation
agreements.

With regard to court-related initiatives, as I
mentioned earlier, we intend to announce in the
near future an increase in staffing for
maintenance enforcement and a new debt
collection system that will target offenders with
unpaid fines.

In the coming weeks and months, we will
also announce an increase of about $56,000 for
justice committees and additional funding of
about  $90,000 for domestic violence
programming for offenders.

Now, Mr. Chair, in closing, I would like to
comment that this government seeks to promote
an open and accountable system of justice that
recognizes the diversity in our society and treats
all persons fairly and with respect. We support
the development of preventative approaches, and
we are committed to building a department that
values  personal integrity, responsibility,
initiative and leadership.

Thank you, Mr. Chair, for the opportunity to
provide this information about the Department
as my government envisions it today and in the
future. Thank you.

* (15:30)

Mr. Chairperson: We thank the Minister of
Justice for those comments. Does the Official
Opposition critic, the Honourable Member for
Lac du Bonnet, have any opening comments?

Mr. Darren Praznik (Lac du Bonnet): First of
all, I wanted to congratulate the Minister on his
appointment to this portfolio, both having come
from a legal background and studied at the same

law school. I think we overlapped one year,
when | go through my old yearbooks, not that
old of yearbooks.

An Honourable Member: Are you not a lot
older than Gord?

Mr. Praznik: I am 39. | do not know what
Gord's age is. So we will allow him to put that
on the record. But I do believe he was in first
year when | was in third and that we overlapped.

I do offer him my sincere congratulations.
He served as Justice critic for the Official
Opposition for a number of years, and it is very
rewarding as a lawyer to be appointed to this
particular position. It is a very challenging one in
our province. It is also. I think. an honour for our
law school, from which most of our Attorney
Generals have come. to have another of their
own appointed to this position. So I offer him
my congratulations. I know it is a tough
portfolio. I know we will be sparring from time
to time. There will be other times when we may
agree.

Given that this is, in fact, his first year in
this portfolio and my first opportunity as critic, I
appreciate that many of the administrative issues
within the Department that appear in Estimates
books are those that carry over from previously,
our administration when it was in office. Many
of the programs and issues carry over as well.
Certainly some of them are programs that should
always be there in expenditures; others are new
initiatives or initiatives that have changed, et
cetera.

I would like in the course of our Estimates—I
do not know how long we are going to take. It is
not my intention to spend days and days in these
Estimates. | have a number of areas in which |
have questions. Many of them are in the policy
area. Some of them are specifically
administrative issues on which I actually would
like some update. Some of them are rather
sensitive, and | appreciate that the Minister's
ability to perhaps comment on them in
committee may be somewhat limited. But they
tend to be more, obviously, on the policy area, as
opposed to the specific administrative lines of
the Department.
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I am not quite sure how the Minister would
propose that we proceed. It has been customary
from time to time in various committees to not
necessarily go line by line but have a general
discussion of issues over a day or two and then
to proceed to wrap up the issues, as opposed to
going line by line and then deal with the policy
all under the Minister's Salary.

Some of the policy issues and some of the
questions I may have may involve some specific
staff. I know I have some questions around, for
example, the correctional officer negotiation
area, and I appreciate the sensitivity to that. I say
to the Minister, having served on public sector
Compensation Committee of Cabinet, |
appreciate there is only so far I can go in those
questions. I will respect that, and I will not try to
put him in an awkward position.

I have some issues that come out of my own
constituency with respect to Milner Ridge
facility, more in terms of long-term planning
within the Department. He may, in fact, want to
have some staff available there. | have some
questions on police enforcement issues. These
are ones that certainly I do not view in any way
as partisan. They arise from complaints that |
have received as an MLA and as a Justice critic
on sometimes the slowness in RCMP response to
various issues. | will be looking for an update, as
much as he is able to provide, on the 911
emergency issue in Winnipeg with reports
coming, and, again, I appreciate that he may not
be in a position to advise me as fully as I know
he would like, and I certainly will respect that.
But these are areas that 1 would like to canvass
at least in some way.

Certainly | have some questions over the
AJl implementation committee. Some of those
are policy; some of those are with respect to the
costs being incurred. Just looking over my notes,
there are again some policy issues that I would
like to touch on.

. I do not know necessarily how much time it
will take, but I would ask the Minister perhaps—I
am just. about finished my comments—
administratively if he would like to offer some
advice -as to how he would like to proceed,
which staff he would like to have here. I am
certainly prepared to accommodate my

questioning around availability of people he
would like to have in the room as well.

If I may just add in conclusion, perhaps it is
because I have been here a number of years as a
Cabinet minister and an MLA, and certainly
from a legal background I recognize fully that
the Minister is in an unenviable task. To some
degree, | think he appreciates, so as the critic,
because every time a crime takes place, an
assault, a murder, a robbery—we live in an age of
instant media—the expectation is that something
needs to be done about it and that the Minister of
Justice, as the chief law enforcement officer of
the province, should have done something, and
as long as human beings are independent of
nature, people will continue to do things for
which they should be held responsible.

Critics get asked why are you not asking
those questions and Ministers get asked what
could have you done differently. It is difficult
because the real problem lies in the perpetrator
and those individuals who break laws. Our job is
to ensure, when they do, that the system,
whether it be an administrator as a minister or a
critic, has a watchful eye to ensure the system
works as well as it can.

Never in human history, of course, have we
lived in a perfectly crime-free society, so |
appreciate that miracles are not within anybody's
kit bag. Some of the problems that are facing our
society we have seen grow over the last number
of decades, and they have grown just not in our
province but in others under a variety of political
parties. They are societal, and can they be
arrested, can they be slowed, can they be
changed, are all questions that we as politicians
attempt to resolve. We do recognize that a
perfect world we do not live in, and yet
sometimes we are held to that standard.

So I wanted to say that to the Minister that I
do appreciate that position which he is in, and it
is certainly not my intention to hold him to the
standard of a perfect justice system in which no
one commits any crime. I certainly appreciate as
well that many of the issues with which he is
dealing as Minister of Justice are not of his
making, nor I think he would admit of mine or
my party's or any political party's, but they are
representative of changes in society, issues that
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society has to deal with, and they are not
necessarily easy to deal with. I wanted to let him
know that I fully appreciate that, and certainly
that is a thought that is in the back of my mind
when many of these issues, in fact, occur. So
again my congratulations to him and to the staff
and to his department who generally, I think,
have performed reasonably well over the years
in service to my party in government and
certainly, I expect, in service to him and his
party while in government. I look forward to our
discussions over the next day or two.

Mr. Chairperson: We thank the critic from the
Official Opposition for those remarks.

Under Manitoba practice, debate of the
Minister's Salary is traditionally the last item
considered for the Estimates of a department.
Accordingly, we shall defer consideration of this
item, and 1 will proceed with consideration of
the next line.

Before we do that, we invite the Minister's
staff to join us at the table, and we ask that the
Minister introduce his staff present.

Mr. Mackintosh: I am very proud of our senior
staff and particularly those here today. Next to
me is the Deputy Attorney General Bruce
MacFarlane. Next to him is Rob Finlayson, the
ADM of Prosecutions. Next to Mr. Finlayson is
Wyman Sangster, the Acting ADM of Criminal
Justice, and also in the room is Pat Sinnott, the
Executive Director of Administration and
Finance, as well as Mike Hom of Law
Enforcement Services.

Mr. Chairperson: We thank the Minister for
that.

Mr. Praznik: Mr. Chair, | would just like to ask
the Minister what his preference is to proceed. |
think, if we were to be able to deal with a
number of issues based on availability of staff,
we could probably proceed through Estimates at
a faster pace.

* (15:40)
Mr. Mackintosh: | expect that we may be able

to rally the accurate answers for the Member
from the staff present, and if he wishes to engage

in general questioning—my concern is that I
answer the questions accurately so, if there is a
question that I think we would have to get an
answer for him on from other staff or from
paper, we can either come back with that or the
practice has been between myself and former
ministers, former AGs, that a written response
will be provided when the information is
gathered. In fact, I recall getting two-inch-thick
documents as a result of Estimates from year to
year.

Mr. Praznik: Yes, Mr. Chair, that is fine, and as
| said. my intention is not to be here for a long
time in Estimates. I think any new minister
coming in, my tough questions—although I must
say, Mr. Chair, that today would be a very good
opportunity for me to ask all the questions that |
could not ask publicly of our own Attorney
General that | wanted answered. | may have had
a dispute in policy with them, but, no, I do
recognize in the first year certainly it takes some
time till there is a significant difference in policy
that is worthy of the kind of questions at
Estimates.

So I just have some, as | said, general ones,
and | will accept, certainly, if the answers are not
here today, either if we go to tomorrow or if the
Minister undertakes to provide them in writing,
that would suit me very nicely.

Mr. Chairperson: Is there agreement of the
Committee to have a global discussion of the
Estimates of Justice with the understanding to
afterwards go back and pass line by line?
[Agreed] Therefore it is agreed to do a global
discussion.

We will now proceed to line 1.(b)(1) with
the understanding there will be a global
discussion on the entire department.

Mr. Praznik: 1 want to just touch on the
correctional officers negotiations. Having served
at Public Sector Compensation Committee, I
appreciate that the Department is not necessarily
able to get into all the details. Negotiating
through the media is not something I
countenanced when I was a minister. I am not
going to ask you to do the same.
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I just want to find out if, in fact, the
Department is involved in those negotiations
through whatever Cabinet structure you, in fact,
have put in place as a new government, or is this
being handled by Treasury Board without
departmental input?

Mr. Mackintosh: It is my understanding that
the Civil Service Commission takes the lead in
the negotiating process because, of course, there
has to be the big picture in mind, given that we
are dealing with negotiations affecting all
components in the MGEU. It is also my
understanding that the Corrections division has
been involved. I might just add that when
questioned on this my response has been that I,
as | am sure the Member does, respect the
collective bargaining process. I am hopeful that
there will be a successful resolution at the
bargaining table. I suppose that is a standard
answer, but I do want to avoid, of course,
bargaining in public. As I understand it, really,
my central role is to ensure the safety of the
public and inmates and others in the event there
is any job action.

Mr. Praznik: That leads into really my next
question, which is, I do not think, one that
interferes with bargaining. There has been some
threat of job action that is part of the collective
bargaining process. Has the Department put into
place steps, if you do face a job action, to be able
to deal with it at our facilities. If so, what are
those plans? I would ask for nothing more than
what you would be able to provide that same
comfort to the public as opposed to any of the
things that might be confidential for security
reasons.

Mr. Mackintosh: [ have been quite impressed
with the work that has gone into putting in place
a backup plan. Essentially it involves engaging
the RCMP to perform correctional official
functions. There is a fair bit of detail to that plan.
If there is any other detail, we could arrange for
Corrections officials, Mr. Graceffo, for example,
the ADM, to be here.

Mr. Praznik: 1 will just give you these
questions. If we require an answer at some other
point that would be fine as well. I am curious to
know if that does involve the early release of
offenders who would be viewed as less

dangerous and what criteria would be used if
that is the case.

Mr. Mackintosh: That is a question- that
perhaps we can raise with Mr. Graceffo or it can
be asked again. We could ask him to come here
or we could provide that answer in writing.

Mr. Praznik: Yes, Mr. Chair, it may not be a
bad idea actually if we could have him here early
tomorrow afternoon just for this discussion.
Another area, of course, is would the use of the
RCMP by contract mean the removal of RCMP
from other detachment work across the province,
thereby reducing the effectiveness of the force
during that period?

Mr. Mackintosh: If we can put off those
questions, those are very important questions. |
would certainly benefit from the advice of Mr.
Graceffo on that. I understand that he is
available for tomorrow or, as I say, we could
provide it in writing.

Mr. Praznik: | would be delighted to engage in
that discussion first thing tomorrow afternoon if
that is possible.

The other area on this is, there is a fair bit of
media debate, as there always is in negotiations
about positions people take. I certainly know,
coming from having been in government, that
we are responsible for negotiations in the past.
The MGEU, of course, is responsible for the
settlements they recommend. Would it be
possible to have a copy of the comparative rates
of pay for correctional officers across the
country? I know people flag these. Would it be
possible to obtain the document? I am only
asking for what would be, in essence, factual
information.

Mr. Mackintosh: 1 understand that that
information would be available in the
department, and we could endeavour to get that
information for the Member.

Mr. Praznik: Mr. Chair, could I take it that
perhaps we could have that tomorrow afternoon,
and that would be fine? I ask because we get
queried about it, and it is useful to have factual .-
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information with which to work. So I appreciate
that.

Mr. Mackintosh: We will endeavour to have
that available for the Member as early as
tomorrow.

Mr. Praznik: Mr. Chair, if I may, I do not know
if other staff are needed, but I would like to get
into the area of RCMP services, generally, and
any plans that may be presented by them. I
appreciate the difficulty the Minister of Justice
and their staff, having served in Cabinet for nine
years, many times the frustration one often got in
the decisions that the RCMP would be making in
moving officers, changing detachments and
work schedules, and often the finger gets pointed
directly at the Minister of Justice because he
pays. but recognizing that, administratively, he
does not necessarily have the power to direct.
But we have detected again this winter a number
of plans that the RCMP have proposed for
changing detachments and administrative
services.

I would like to be able to engage in some
discussion about that and where that is. Perhaps,
if you want to have some other staff here, that
would be understandable.

* (15:50)

Mr. Mackintosh: Yes, we are prepared to
answer questions now.

Mr. Praznik: Mr. Chair, if perhaps because my
experience has always been one where this is
changing from time to time, I think I can recall
three or four times as an MLA where the RCMP
were rolling around with another plan for
detachments.

If the Minister would like his staff to answer
directly, I do not have a problem with that. It is
up to him, of course, but I would like to know
what the latest, if there have been any more
proposals by the RCMP since the 5th of October
when the Minister assumed office, or made just
before the transfer of power for changing
detachments, numbers and administrative units. |
do know that in my area, in eastern Manitoba,
there was discussion last fall about changing the
administration and service out of the Beausejour

area and moving it to Selkirk. I just wondered
how widespread this was.

Mr. Mackintosh: The only change that would
affect indeed the individual member's
constituency to a certain extent was a movement
of positions from Lac du Bonnet to Selkirk. I
believe the Member would be aware of that.
That was in respect of servicing three northern
communities. The proposal there was that the
northern communities be serviced from Selkirk
for cost-effective reasons, rather than from Lac
du Bonnet, which, I understand, historically has
had a role as a sea-plane base, if you will. My
understanding is that those plans were unfolding.
Indeed, just yesterday, I spoke to the RCMP
inspector responsible for the Selkirk detachment.
I understand that those plans are underway.

Mr. Praznik: Mr. Chair. 1 would ask if the
Minister could undertake to provide for myself
and my communities the cost analysis of that
effectiveness, because the Lac du Bonnet
facilities traditionally service those communities.
There is a float base and an airstrip, an all-year,
all-weather airstrip, a paved strip in Lac du
Bonnet. The concern, as I am sure the Minister
would appreciate—and it is something that has
been there for a number of years—is about
consolidating more and more RCMP function
into Selkirk and making the town of Selkirk a
super-centre, in essence, for the RCMP. to the
detriment of the outlying areas.

Lac du Bonnet has been a jumping-off and
service centre for the northeastern part of
Manitoba. The Department of Natural Resources
is headquartered there for the eastern region. The
fire suppression main control centre for the
eastern region is located in Lac du Bonnet. The
federal government paved the airfield, of which
the RCMP are one of the largest users. We have
an airfield with a float base, the only one in
Manitoba to provide for that. There is also, I
think, a natural sense of constituency, in a broad
sense, of Lac du Bonnet being the service centre
and jumping-off point to a part of that area as
opposed to Selkirk, which is certainly much
more connected to Winnipeg.

I know that, even within the local
community, about operating administratively the
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communities of Beausejour, Pine Falls, the
Powerview detachment, the Pinawa detachment,
Lac du Bonnet detachment, have tended to work
just in their flow much more co-operatively. The
flow of traffic tends to work more in that area
than it does going to Selkirk. So there was a
concern that this was a convenience issue as
opposed to an economic or cost-effective one.
We would certainly like to see the cost analysis
proposed by the RCMP to justify that decision.

Mr. Mackintosh: We could arrange one or two
things for the Member. We can certainly request
that from the RCMP, but further we may be able
to assist in arranging for a meeting between the
RCMP and the Member, if he so chooses.

Mr. Praznik: Yes. | would appreciate if the
Minister's staff could undertake that. Perhaps
sometime this summer, in July, we could arrange
and have a meeting with my constituents as well
because it is a great concern, and the
believability is not necessarily there that this was
a good move. Certainly. it has undermined Lac
du Bonnet somewhat as a service centre for that
particular area.

[ ask the Minister again—/interjection] Okay,
I am sorry, [ will defer to the Minister.

Mr. Mackintosh: Could I just clarify what the
Member would like? Would he like the
Department to arrange a meeting between the
Member and the RCMP on this issue? I just want
to make sure that we are responding accordingly.

Mr. Praznik: Yes, Mr. Chair, and if the
Minister would be so kind, perhaps his
appropriate staff might be present. Perhaps we
could do the meeting right here sometime in the
latter part of June in the building. Because, I
think, if. in fact, the answers are not there,
knowing the Attorney General, he may have
some of the same questions I might have so if
that is possible, I would be most appreciative.

Mr. Mackintosh:- We will make that request
now. :

Mr. Praznik: As well, with respect to the
RCMP, I received some complaint out of the
detachments servicing the Manigotagan area
about the slowness in response. Now, there are

always two sides to every story, but [ certainly
had a case of a break-in theft and a slowness of
response to that. I believe that is serviced out of
the Powerview detachment. It raises two
questions: Is there a laxness in service; or is the
Department really overworked to be able to
handle these matters—and for constituents and
those who live in the Manigotagan, Bissett and
out of my constituency into Hollow Water, into
that of the Member for Rupertsland (Mr.
Robinson)?

I tend to be getting a few complaints out of
this area. Again, it may be indicative of just a
very busy detachment not having time to do the
work so it is an area that has come to my
attention. [ certainly would ask if the liaison
could perhaps undertake some discussion, and at
the same meeting that we have with the RCMP,
if this could perhaps be put on the agenda?

Mr. Mackintosh: I am wondering if the
Member might have specifics in terms of
whether this was a particular incident or certain
dates or whether it is just a general complaint? It
may be helpful for the RCMP to respond.

Mr. Praznik: I have one specific incident that I
will convey, I think privately, at the close of this
committee, but I have also attended a meeting
with the RCMP and a number of municipal
officials. They were indicating very clearly that
they had the same concern; the slowness of
response of the RCMP detachment in
Powerview to a lot of local activity. They are
being told that their time was being spent doing
other things.

[ really got the impression, in fairness to
those who serve in Powerview, that it was a
matter of their resources being stretched beyond
reasonable ability. So I had one specific case, the
mayors and reeves of the area had their own and
there was some of this conveyed. I believe the
meeting could have been last fall, this winter,
but I have had this one complaint since. If the
Minister will undertake to have his staff put that
on the agenda, I will share with his staff after
today's sitting the specifics of the one case, and
we can put it into motion.

Mr. Mackintosh: Yes, we will certainly take the
specifics and the general information and
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include it in the request to the RCMP to meet
that item for the agenda. It is the same
detachment, I understand, not detachment, but
the same subdivision.

* (16:00)

Mr. Praznik: Mr. Chair, this leads into [ guess
the other area, and that is the area of aboriginal
policing and relations with the RCMP and their
role in this. Over the years, I have noticed a
growing number of Aboriginal persons working
with the RCMP. I think that has been excellent. I
would just wonder if the Minister could update
us as to what the current relationships are, and
what efforts the RCMP have continued to
undertake to expand their auxiliary constables
recruitment, et cetera?

[ must say that in the communities I serve, it
has been viewed as a very positive development.
[ am going to give the Minister the chance to put
on the record some positive stuff here because I
think it is good stuff and worthy of being on the
record, if he could perhaps update us in this
particular area?

Mr. Mackintosh: Well, we have made available
to the RCMP the funding that is necessary to
help improve and build on the aboriginal
components of provincial policing. As well, we
are supportive of the expansion of aboriginal
policing and stand-alone policing. I think we are
seeing some positive movement on all three of
those models.

There have been, and continue to be,
negotiations with regard to, for example, the
community of Waywayseecappo and the Dakota
Ojibway communities, and we are looking to see
positive conclusions to those discussions.

Mr. Praznik: Mr. Chair, we certainly have seen
those services develop and grow and take on
more responsibility. It has certainly been a good
thing to see happen. In that particular vein, a
number of municipalities across the province,
who have become frustrated over the years about
the lack of RCMP attention to what are
relatively smaller matters, et cetera, in local
policing, because I think of the general pressure
put on the force for more serious matters, they

have often opted to establish their own local
policing. I know East St. Paul has an officer.

Are there any plans in the Department, or
does the Minister have any plans today, to see
that expanded further, in terms of support for
funding arrangements for the expansion of
municipal police forces that are doing that sort
of community patrol, by-law enforcement and
other things? I think there are a number of
municipalities—like Alexander has a police
officer now. East St. Paul has a police officer.
This, by and large, has been taking over some of
the role that the Mounties used to undertake in
less hectic times, shall we say. [ am just curious
as to the Minister's thoughts on this area.

Mr. Mackintosh: Funding has been made
available and discussions are hopefully about to
conclude with regard to the further development
of auxiliary policing in Altona, Ste. Anne and
Rivers. Those are municipal forces. In terms of
other developments with regard to municipal
forces, I understand that the Brandon Police
Service is in discussions with some
neighbouring communities or R.M.s with regard
to expanding their jurisdiction. That is, I think. at
a very preliminary stage. The communities of
Thompson, Dauphin, Leaf Rapids, Powerview,
Teulon, Brandon. Ste. Anne, Winkler and Altona
have all expressed an interest in participating in
the Auxiliary Constable Program.

Mr. Praznik: One of the issues that was raised
with me by several of my constituents in the
Powerview area, particularly the Mayor, in
auxiliary policing, and we have a lot of citizens
who are interested in being involved, whether
being an auxiliary police force or Citizens on
Patrol, which I guess would be another level of
activity. One of the concerns, of course, is
financial support for equipment such as radios,
telephones, cell phones, so that people could be
in contact. I wondered if the Department, in one
of its funds or initiatives, may consider at some
point in time providing that kind of equipment
assistance. I know auxiliary policing is so
different, but certainly if a community was going
to organise a Citizens on Patrol or even auxiliary
policing that some provincial assistance towards
equipment purchase to ensure that people who
are doing it are in contact. Is that something the
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Minister may be contemplating for future days
and budgets?

Mr. Mackintosh: As the Member knows, the
Citizen on Patrol program, or the COP program,
has developed over the last number of years, a
relatively short number of years. We continue to
get applications in from local communities and
citizens who are banning together to provide this
kind of volunteer service in their
neighbourhoods. Indeed, I can even speak of my
own community where there are five citizen
patrols in varying stages of development just in
my constituency. It is a way for citizens to get
actively involved and develop a greater sense of
community, obviously a greater sense of safety,
indeed, I think safety in the real sense.

The Department has been facilitating the
development of the COP program through the
Crime Prevention Fund. Applications can be
received by the Department for assistance to
purchase equipment or uniforms, for example,
stationary supplies, to secure bank accounts. I
think the usual level of grant is in the area of
around $1,500, I would say. Perhaps that is even
at the higher end. I know that funds are provided
only after there is careful examination of the
application and the use for which the funds will
be made.

In my area I am aware of one group that
used the funds for jackets and for two-way
radios. As well, because of my experience in the
local neighbourhood with these citizen patrols,
you become aware of some greater needs that
perhaps the Department can help to meet. We
are aware, for example, of how useful cell
phones are to these organizations and yet how
expensive the air time is. As well, the jackets
vary from one citizen group to another and we
are looking at the pros and cons of offering, not
insisting, but offering jackets of one type that
would be a mesh type, I suppose. I am just
speculating on some of the options that could be
considered. I think the most useful kind of jacket
has been the crossing-guard type jacket which
can be used on the hottest or the coldest day of
the year. And then local communities could put
on their own lettering.

Those are all ideas that the Department is
looking at in terms of how we could improve the

Citizens on Patrol program. There are some
other ideas that I have heard from time to time.
One is to try and start advertising this kind of
initiative to encourage people to get involved in
their own community, recognizing that safety is
not someone else's problem. We are all in this
together. I think we can build on this. I think we
can provide some national leadership in this
program and if the Member has any ideas he
would like to share, I would certainly like to
entertain those. The program was so well
subscribed to last fiscal year that we actually ran
out of funding just before the end of the fiscal
year, so some applications were unfortunately
delayed a little bit. But [ know applications are
now being processed.

Mr. Praznik: Mr. Chair, I am actually very
interested in the Minister's comments. When I
served as Minister of Labour and was
responsible for the Fire Commissioner's office,
we noticed that our volunteer fire department
was getting a better co-ordination, certainly the
creation of mutual aid districts and building a
provincial camaraderie in what was in essence
municipal fire services, to build the sense of a
provincial fire service, went a long way to
making it an exciting place for people to be
spending some of their time as volunteers. As a
critic, I would not be adverse in any way; in fact
I would encourage the Minister. I would be
encouraging of the Minister to look at taking this
program to build in essence a province-wide
Citizens on Patrol kind of organization, again, of
volunteers, not losing the volunteer of the
community aspect. I like what he is saying about
a common uniform. Perhaps instead of grants of
money, it could be the grant of the uniform that
goes with it for the service.

[ think the Minister may also want to
entertain looking at doing some training,
common training events, where people from
regions of the city, regions of the province could
come together for additional training that they
may need. So you build some camaraderie, some
sense of a province-wide service. We certainly
would not be adverse to those kinds of initiatives
and seeing this program develop. I think that is
probably the next stage where it would go. So
those are some suggestions I would offer.
Perhaps another time it would be worthwhile,
and perhaps he and I privately could sit down
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and explore this a little bit together. He may find
he has an ally in that process.

*(16:10)

I would also make this suggestion to him
although I am sure it is not the first time he has
heard it, but using this kind of organization with
the uniform, the camaraderie, the training, the
pride that goes with this may be a tool that he
and his colleagues may wish to consider.
Certainly, in the downtown urban north-end
communities that have seen increases in crime
activity, certainly working with the leadership of
the urban aboriginal community in seeing this
develop, it may be a very good tool to get a lot
of particularly younger people who might
otherwise end up in gangs or other activities,
getting involved in this type of activity to be part
of the solution rather than the problem. Now,
does that always make sense? No—for
everybody. But it may be something that he may
want to consider expanding. It would be an area
that he would probably find a good deal of
support from this side of the House and from this
MLA for. So if he ever wants to sit down and
pursue this privately, I would be more than
welcome to discuss it in greater detail, but I offer
that. I am sure he has heard those suggestions
before.

Mr. Mackintosh: It is interesting, the idea of
having a common jacket came from a chap that
lives up the street from me on Cathedral Avenue.
Some of the best ideas come from the people
that are on these patrols. A couple of weeks ago,
the City of Winnipeg Police Service in District 3
had a North Winnipeg Citizens on Patrol
meeting.

They have now assigned one constable, Cam
Jones, who is well known and respected in north
Winnipeg communities, to co-ordinate the
citizen patrol program there. I can just see the
great development that lies ahead. In fact, at that
meeting, which not only was full, attended by
community people in a number of different
patrols, perhaps six or seven patrols, the
constables who were there, the inspector for the
district and I think we are talking about ten
police officers who were there, I really made the
point in my remarks that we are having great
support from the law enforcement community

for this initiative. They do respect the eyes and
ears that these people bring, and I guess that is
really part and parcel of how we proceed.

This cannot be an initiative only of the
province. It is a partnership initiative between
the communities and the police service in the
particular area. I think we can build on that. The
police are the main contacts for the Citizen on
Patrol programs. They are the ones who are
called. They are the ones who come to the
formation meetings. They have a lot to offer in
terms of ideas, and I look forward to extending
the dialogue. It should be noted, just for the
record, that there are now 53 rural COP
programs and 19 Winnipeg COP programs. I do
not know how current the 19 is. I do know that
my area, West Kildonan, for example. is just
awaiting their funding. [ heard that there was one
other one that was up and running.

I also add, though, that nothing prevents
anyone from putting together a citizen patrol
group on their own. Sometimes these groups
develop in isolation from law enforcement
officials and without requesting any funding and
so be it. I suppose the more people that are
concerned about public safety and are out being
eyes and ears, the better. But this does offer,
particularly the crime prevention fund, a way to
try and formalize and organize and, as the
Member says, build a sense of camaraderie or a
sense that there are a lot of people out there who
are thinking about these issues, that can learn
techniques from one another.

There has been some training offered. I
know the public safety branch in our department
has been involved in some sessions. For
example, when the issue of arson was
particularly distressing in Winnipeg, there was a
meeting held, the citizen patrols at I think R. B.
Russell School in Winnipeg. But I certainly
agree that there is a great potential for more
organized training, But again, that has to be in
partnership recognizing the role of the law
enforcement agencies. As well, some citizen
patrols have been relying on bicycles to do their
job. I think that is wonderful. Some have been
relying on vehicles.

I know at the last Crime Prevention Awards,
the Elm Park Citizens Patrol was recognized for
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their outstanding work, and they have there a
cadre of over 100 citizen patrollers. They use
vehicles. In our area, we have concluded that
with vehicles you often miss a lot of things, and
you do not establish a relationship with people.
They do not see you. You do not see them. But it
is also important that we recognize and celebrate
the successes of the model citizen patrol
programs, and we will certainly try and augment
that.

Mr. Praznik: Mr. Chair, no, I am pleased to
hear that, and again, it is a good idea that has
evolved and developing. The next stage,
obviously, is to have that province-wide
connection and that common jacket, uniform,
that is identifiable, the sense of camaraderie.

I say to the Minister from my own
experience as having been responsible for the
fire service, the more that the volunteer fire
departments gain that sense of a uniform, that
sense of a provincial service, the sense of
training through mutual aid districts—we use the
mutual aid system to be able to deal with Train
the Trainer and with fire departments of a local
area. It was just amazing to see it. [ was most
pleased by the end of the four years I was there
with the initiatives that we had taken to the
Manitoba Fire College. now Emergency
Services College.

Manitoba was rated as having one of the top
volunteer rural fire services in North America,
and that happened [ think because of the
camaraderie that led to the competition and the
training, you know, people wanting to get the
courses and do the things because it was part of
the camaraderie of the core of fire service people
and firefighters. The same kind of thing, I think,
might catch fire--pardon the pun—-in the COP
program and see it grow. Of course, the more of
that camaraderie you get, it is easier to recruit
volunteers.

I just suggest to the Minister he may find
that if it grows and develops, it might become a
very good tool to be recruiting younger people in
areas of the city that are more prone to gang
activity, arson and other things to play a role
improving the community. So it may become a
vehicle for many people to get involved in some
sort of organized activity rather than organized

crime and gang activity, because it provides the
camaraderie sense of accomplishment, whatever
that people are craving. So we would be very
pleased to work with him and be supportive of
seeing this certainly expand if there is a potential
to do that. I wanted to make sure he was aware
of that support today.

Mr. Mackintosh: I envision this kind of a
program as part of broader initiative of greater
community justice with the participation of
citizens in the justice system is absolutely
critical, and I think the way the justice system
looks today will not look the same in a few
years. That is in part, I think, through some
leadership but, in part, because I think citizens
are looking for ways to improve their
communities and help provide solutions.

* (16:20)

Mr. Praznik: Yes, just on that point if I may

"~ move into a bit of an ancillary area and that is, of

course, the Community Justice Committees that
were created some years ago by the Government
of which I was a part. I always was a supporter
of that kind of initiative of taking the courts out
of sentencing, in essence.

We will talk a little bit about the Aboriginal
Justice Inquiry later, but one thing that I think
we have all leamed from or relearned from the
Aboriginal Justice system is something I believe
we lost in our society several decades ago, that
when people commit criminal activity—and [ am
not talking about murders here, but [ am talking
about maybe a fight, maybe a robbery, a minor
assault, et cetera~whether the kind of relative
minor crimes but still very important to a
community can cause a community to be
concerned, that the most meaningful punishment
or means of correcting the behaviour is to have
to face the people you live with every day and
the people who suffered because of you and look
them in the eye and have some penalty imposed
upon you that is meaningful in that community,
as opposed to be being taken out of that
community and dealing with some amorphous
justice system that sort of spits you out
somewhere else.

The success of I believe those Community
Justice Committees and others in reducing repeat
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offenders, I believe has been demonstrated, at
least I hope it has been.

So I ask the Minister: Is it his intention to be
expanding that particular initiative across the
province and other areas where perhaps today it
is lacking? I do not know what his thoughts are,
but I would like to have a sense of where he sees
that going.

Mr. Mackintosh: | have been speaking as often
as I can on this issue publicly, and I encourage
the Member to do that as well. The Member can,
[ think, speak from some experiences in his own
constituency, because eastern Manitoba, the
people in Beausejour, for example, I think have
provided some real leadership and sound
community contribution through this kind of
justice.

The youth justice committee model started
with the introduction of the Young Offenders
Act really, but in Manitoba, in around 1984-85.
it seemed to catch on more than other
jurisdictions in Canada. It is my understanding
that of all the provinces in Canada, like with the
citizen patrol program, there seems to be more
interest in the development of this kind of
community initiative than other provinces.

I think there has been a lot of great
experience in this over the years. There has been
a development of some very different models in
different communities, and that is how it should
be. But I think now it is time to build on that, to
look at this kind of model in dealing with not
just youth crimes, and I know in the Member's
community there is some interest in that. When
we look at the recommendations of the
Aboriginal Justice Inquiry, community justice is
very much a part of the underlying thrust of
those recommendations. I think it is time,
though, that we not just talk about and move on
Aboriginal  justice ~ but  non-Aboriginal
community justice, whether it is in Beausejour
or Dauphin or Waywayseecappo.

I think that not only are citizens entitled to
take part in the justice system, particularly for
lesser offences, but there is a much more
important lesson taught to an offender and a
greater satisfaction to the victim when an
offender has to make right the wrong. It is the

community justice model, of course, that
accommodates that. As well, there has to be
accountability to the community. One of my
proudest bits of involvement since becoming an
MLA in the community development has been
my work with the development of the St. John's
youth justice council and what [ have seen over
the years since it came into existence, some
tremendous examples of how young offenders
can be turned around just by some people in the
community caring, at the same time providing
what really is tough justice.

I think we have to question the appropriate
role for the courts in dealing with lesser offences
where the offender will accept responsibility. Of
course. the traditional courts we inherited from
England, I think, have done an excellent job, by
and large, when there are not guilty pleas, and
those courts test the evidence in this contest
between the Crown and the defence. Although
there are a lot of improvements needed there,
particularly with regard to how victims are dealt
with, there have to be more than outcomes like
probation, for example, for a year or two, and
reporting on a monthly basis to a probation
officer is the only consequence. That kind of
consequence may well have its place with regard
to certain offences, but I think we can be much
more innovative and [ know the justice
committees provide that innovation.

I think of examples in my community, and
this is one of the first cases that [ recall coming
where a young offender, a very young fellow,
was caught breaking a window in a school. As a
consequence, aside from paying for the cost of
that window, which should be bottom line, he
was required to and agreed to help in, I believe,
a kindergarten or Grade 1 class with a reading
program. His mother said she noticed a marked
change in the boy's behaviour, and he became
much more interested in reading. Very
interestingly, the class got to really like the chap
and did not want to let him go after he had
finished his community work and he stayed on
and worked.

An example of a shoplifter at a major
supermarket chain, as a consequence arrange-
ments were made between the supermarket chain
and the Justice counsel for the offender to bag
groceries for a period of time and start to be
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accountable in that way. I could go and on with
different examples, but I think that it is often the
first offence, it is the most important offence in
teaching a lesson and making sure that the
victim is repaired. We want to do everything we
can to expand this kind of model.

Now, the RCMP have taken an active role in
expanding what they call community justice
forums. They are very keen on this, and they see
it as tough justice, as effective justice. This year
we have increased the support for justice
committees by $56,000, but I see over the next
year or two an aggressive plan to try and plant
the seeds in different communities in Manitoba,
not only to establish youth justice councils or
committees but adult forums as well. That can be
done in partnership with agencies like the
RCMP, so | hope that responds appropriately to
the Member's question.

Mr. Praznik: Mr. Chairperson, I think [ have to
tell you that the Minister and I are in 100%
agreement here. I would argue very strongly that
the program needs to be expanded to the adult
side in greater numbers, and, you know, one can
deal with these from a lot of angles. That is one
of the issues around the Aboriginal Justice
Inquiry. I mean, there are a lot of issues there,
but I think one of the prime recommendations of
that report, and you read through a lot of detail,
is the need for relevance in justice. It has to be
relevant to the victim. it has to be relevant to the
perpetrator. if you are going to have any effect. |
mean, punishment is certainly a part of that, but
relevance to changing their life, to making sure
the victim feels that they have had justice and
that there is some correction made on the part of
the perpetrator.

* (16:30)

Community justice committees, the ability
to make the penalty relevant, meaningful and,
hopefully, such that you are also fixing and
healing the person who has caused the problem
is absolutely key. I have never believed that that
should just be alone or an initiative that just
should be there in First Nations communities.

I have always believed it is something that
should be equally available to everyone in the
province because I think there is a good lesson

from it, and some of the old-timers in
Beausejour remind me of the days of the old
municipal constable when he caught the kid
breaking a window or stealing something or
another, it was grabbing him by the ear and
dragging him off to Mom and Dad and then
having to go and make amends and do the
things. The kid may never have ended up before
a court, before a Charter of Rights, before any of
the parts of our legal system where guilt and
innocence are determined. But he never did the
offence again because it was relevant in the
community. He had to face the person he had
harmed. He had to make good, and he and his
parents were embarrassed by it. The pressure
was there.

I think the Minister and I are in the same
vein, and [ would encourage him wholeheartedly
to continue to see this expand across the
province and really be incorporated into our
Justice system as a regular part of it, in the width
and breadth of this province for all its citizens.
How one defines communities and relevance are
all questions that are going to be different
everywhere, but the principle and the
opportunity to have it I think is key, if we are
going to have a Justice system that is going to be
relevant to all who participate in it.

I remember the story when I was travelling
up north of an elder who told me about the
young fellow who got caught breaking in: We
put him in a plane, we flew him to Winnipeg, we
put him in the youth centre or whatever it was
for three months, and he had a relatively decent
time and an adventure, the first time he was in
Winnipeg, and flew him back. There was no
relevance.

Whereas with these committees, the same
kind of offence would have resulted in probably
spending some time with an elder on a trapline
for a few weeks in the ruggeds of the winter, and
many more lessons being taught and learned.

The Minister and I, I think, are on the same
wavelength here. I would just wish him full
speed as he moves ahead with that particularly.
Perhaps he has another comment then I can get
into some more questioning.
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Mr. Mackintosh: I think, too, there is potential
in having a greater ability for these participants
in community justice committees to share ideas
about the range of sanctions.

I know at one point a number of years ago
there was a concern that there was a bit of slump
taking place in that the community justice
committees were relying disproportionately on
apology letters. There started to be some work
emitting from the meeting of chairs of the
committees on making lists on the kinds of
sanctions that can be used. But, other than
incarceration, there is virtually no limit to the
kind of consequences.

As well, 1 think there is a growing
recognition that victims have to really be
encouraged to take part in that process. Finally.
there is a growing recognition, and I think a role
for government, through some funding help, and
that is why we are putting additional amounts in,
$56,000 this year, to expand the toolbox, if you
will, for youth justice committees so that they
can employ, not just the traditional youth justice
committee response, but can use mediation or
family group conferencing or sentencing circles.

Mr. Praznik: Yes, Mr. Chair, that concept of
sentencing circles and involvement certainly,
again, just I think a good way to ensure that
there is community involvement, that victims are
involved in it, and I think we are in agreement in
that area.

Mr. Chair, one of the areas I would like to
move into and spend a little bit of time on is the
area of family law and some family law reform.
I am interested. not so much in specifics and
details, but more getting a sense about where the
Minister views this part of his department and
where it should be going. I think it comes in the
same vein of trying to reduce the formality of the
system and take the acrimony out of the system
to one that is being able to be more effective.

I will give the Minister a sense of where |
am coming from on this, having personally gone
through it myself in a very amicable way, in
terms of a family breakdown and separation,
divorce, and having watched others go through it
over the years, and having worked with
constituents who have been through it, one

comes to the conclusion it is never easy, but
there is always a right way and a wrong way. |
think my former spouse and I went through the
right way, but we see many who go through the
wrong way.

Regrettably. I think, in our family law area
today, there is still a great deal of legalistic
process, which I understand is important at
times, but one has to appreciate what the
position is. We have come to the point in our
society, we have amended our divorce act so that
marital breakdown are the grounds, which is a
year living separate and apart. So. there is no
fight over, in the law at least. the reasons why
people choose not to be. They were not back to
the old days of divorce. where you had to prove
adultery or cruelty or those things. We have
eliminated that.

[ think it was Gerry Mercier who
championed that cause some years ago, and it
has been followed across Canada, in terms of
marital property, splits and those types of things.
So there are not issues around how property is
divided, in principle at least.

[ think we have seen a growing development
in the areas of joint custody and responsibility
for children. Governments and political parties I
think have encouraged both parents in those
situations to be able to remain as active
participants in the lives of their children. But we
do still have a system that, by its process, tends
to result, at least in my view, in many places for
the acrimony that often accompanies these splits
to break out and be used as tools for personal
anger.

I know today he has a plate full of issues
with which he has to deal, in terms of gang
violence and crime, but I want to ask the
Minister if he foresees in his term of office some
effort that he would like to spend in doing some
further reform in the family law area, where
perhaps we were looking at reducing the
necessary court or legal process in this, where
we were looking at being able to bring families
together with the use of a mediator, counsellor,
accountant, the kinds of people with the tools
that can help to work out these issues in a less
formal manner than our system has often been
involved.
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Speaking to friends who are in the family
law bar, they still tell me on a regular basis that
much effort, money, energy, mental energy,
emotional energy are still expended in the
separation and divorce process by people using
the various tools that are there to be able to fight
battles that really are not there to be fought in
the courts. This is an area where I think we have
reached in my view, the next stage where we
need to give some thought. Many in the family
law bar, I think, are of this view, of having
processes in place within the justice system that
would allow couples to have a means of settling
their issues. In many cases, it is not even
settling; it is a process in which couples deciding
to end their relationship as married couples, still
having children and assets and things to deal
with, could have a process through which they
could deal that would be cost-effective. It is not
for everybody.

[ envision, at least. some formal mediation
process where a couple deciding that they
wanted to end their marriage would be able to
enter with a mediator, and pay a fee for this, of
course, on the services, but certainly having
access to a neutral financial party, and a neutral
mediator, and perhaps a neutral counsellor, that
would allow them with a more limited
involvement of legal counsel to be able to put
together their agreement for settlement, and to
be able to move on with their lives. Why this
becomes very important is because the longer it
takes, and the more court-involved the process
is, I think, the children end up suffering in these
things.

Now. | was fortunate in my personal
circumstances. I went through it in a very co-
operative manner, to be blunt, without
disagreement. We worked out our issues. But
many others 1 have seen have expended their
resources to achieve the same end. I ask the
Minister if he is prepared to look at, and I do not
come today with a magic solution, but is he
prepared to look at—and perhaps, I even suggest
to him today that our House leaders may wish to
have some discussion, if this is an area in which
he thinks there is some possibility of looking at
some change or reform to perhaps approach it on
an all-party basis. I certainly would be interested
in participating in that, in developing within the
legal system, within the court system, some

vehicles that would accommodate in certain
circumstances, that would be more productive
than the current method.

* (16:40)

[ would like his views. Has he been thinking
about this? I do make the offer that if there is an
interest—I do not expect an answer today—but this
might be an area where an all-party effort, in
fact, might be there to work on.

Mr. Mackintosh: There are a number of
initiatives that are developing, but I share the
Member's interest in seeing that there is a greater
use of, perhaps we can call it community justice
or a different way of doing things, rather than
the adversarial system as it applies to family
break-up. Family break-up, certainly, can be
stressful in and of itself without the introduction
then of an adversarial system to try and resolve
the outstanding issues. Indeed, in many cases, it
can be completely contrary to the interests of the
larger family.

We have been increasing supports in the
development of home mediation, which is the
involvement of, not just mediators, but human
relations experts. As well, training has been
provided to lawyers, I know, and we just had a
discussion in the last couple of days with a judge
in family division of a real growing interest and
recognition that there is a better way of doing
business, and a very great interest in expanding
mediation. I think it is a matter of working with
the judiciary to determine how we can help them
grow in this area.

A couple of other growing features: One is
the development of case management in the
Family Division over the last year or two. As a
result of co-operative effort among the
department, the judiciary, and the bar, a pilot
project developed to determine whether case
management, in other words, judicially
controlled development of and processing of
cases, could assist in a more positive outcome
and a more timely outcome. As a result of the
Budget, we are able now to move, I believe, in
January to the implementation on a permanent
basis of case management in the family division,
which is really providing some national
leadership.
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As well, we have developed a prototype and
some national leadership in what are called auto
orders, whereby orders of the court can be
concluded on the spot by way of a template and
computerized system that has different options.
Instead of the orders then going to council by
mail and other routes, which can often take
months to conclude, the parties can leave the
court with the order in hand.

As well, we are looking at issues of custody
and access. Right now | know there is a
particular interest in development of options
there. The Member suggested there may be a
role for perhaps a standing committee or some
forum to perhaps canvass the views of
Manitobans and look for positive change. That is
a matter I will certainly consider.

Mr. Praznik: Just a couple of issues that again
get flagged out of this. I appreciate the issues
around orders and court orders, but what I
envisioned was a vehicle by which a family,
couple, wishing to dissolve their relationship.
who have children and assets, are able to meet
with basically neutral parties to get a sense of
what the law is and what happens. So much of
the decisions now are made by statute. Child
support is determined by guidelines. The
division of assets is established by law. There
are rules around pension division, et cetera. So
they are not the kind of battles that one fights. It
is probably far better. Once people get a sense of
the way this works, there is really very little to
fight about, other than raw emotion. If you are
both employing the advocate to argue, they tend
to become—even though I think most members of
the family bar do not necessarily want to get into
that, it tends to happen.

So just looking for those kinds of vehicles
that would only necessarily require a judge's
decision on a final agreed-upon settlement, kind
of the paper stamp, it would be an interesting
approach to look at, that would not sort of limit
the role necessarily of lawyers and counsel but
have kind of that third way for people who just
want to get in and go through it and find out
what they are entitled to, and some assistance in
making the decisions over assets, et cetera,
would be useful. So it is something I know I
would be interested in pursuing and working on,
because I think it is the next natural step in the

family law process. It certainly ties in to what
the Minister has been talking about in terms of
community justice.

I have a couple of specific issues that came
to light, one from a constituent some years ago
in the area of maintenance. | say to the Minister
he will appreciate this also as a lawyer that
sometimes we find that odd case where all the
rules we put in place do not kind of make sense.
This was one that was brought to my attention
maybe five or six years ago. | remember writing
to my colleague, the then Minister of Justice. I
got the answer, which was the technically
correct answer. We certainly did not make a
movement in this area, but I just flag this for
him. It is a rare instance. It is a case where a
gentleman from my constituency and his wife
were divorced. There were two children of the
marriage. The wife moved away to the United
States. There were obviously a lot of problems. |
do not want to make it sound that all was rosy.
But he had a maintenance or a support order for
his children.

The age of the children, with whom he was
not in contact—there are probably reasons for
that. valid or otherwise. I will not debate, but
when the child reached the age of majority, this
individual still was required to pay maintenance.
There was not any argument having to be made
as to whether or not the child was still a child of
the marriage in the legal sense of that, and he
had no ability to find out if the child was still a
child of the marriage, which would still require
his maintenance support, because the child was
out of the jurisdiction and there was not contact.

Maintenance, [ gather, was being paid
through maintenance enforcement. What he was
saying was the child is now 18. If the child is not
in school, if the child is working, [ am not
supposed to pay maintenance, but it continued to
be deducted because the order was in place. I
appreciate there are a lot of arguments on the
other side about the way these things work, but it
would sound to me that there has to be some
point at which the obligation comes to an end. If
there is the potential of the obligation
continuing, i.e., still remaining a child of the
marriage, being in school, et cetera, if the person
paying does not have the physical means by
which to investigate that because a person has
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moved out of the jurisdiction, some onus should,
of course, transfer to the person who controls the
information.

What made this all the more difficult for the
individual is it was an individual who was not
working at a high-paying job, was living off a
minimal amount of money. The support
payments were being deducted off their cheque,
and he did not have the money to hire a lawyer,
was still in debt over the separation and was
rejected for legal aid. So he was in this most
unenviable position of having to pay, having no
ability to determine whether or not even the
child was still alive.

Mr. Stan Struthers, Acting Chairperson, in the
Chair

I had put the question to the then Attorney
General's office about what does that person do,
and the response was, well, they need to go to
court and have the order changed. It was sort of
one of these impossible situations. So I just ask
the Minister, I am not wanting to upset all the
boats or maintenance enforcement, but it does
sound to me, this kind of case, it did suggest to
me that there has to be some reasonable onus
that, if there is an order to pay, the child is the
subject of that order, if there is no contact, that
there at least has to be some right to determine
that the child is still alive, that the child is no
longer or is the child of the marriage, that the
maintenance enforcement people have some
obligation to do that.

Now, maybe they are doing that, and this
was an isolated case. I do not know, but I wanted
to raise it with the new minister to see if it is an
area that at least could be looked at because
there is some issues here, I think, in making a
system work fairly.

* (16:50)

Mr. Mackintosh: Of course, the requirement for
a variation order is there, and it does then raise
the issues of what information is available to the
applicant and the availability of legal aid. The
auto orders program can help to deal with this to
a certain extent because then there will not be
shortcomings in orders hopefully, but whether
there may be some room to improve the

administrative scheme is a good question. I will
take the Member's challenge, and perhaps we
can discuss this in the next round of Estimates
next year. Maybe we will have something, and I
will ask the staff to look at options.

The issue is, though, whether by provincial
or administrative scheme we could vary section
96 order is one question. I am just saying 